



Composer HE User Guide



Control4 Disclaimer

Control4® makes no representations or warranties with respect to this publication, and specifically disclaims any express or implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose. Control4 reserves the right to make changes to any and all parts of this publication at any time, without any obligation to notify any person or entity of such changes.

Trademarks

Control4 and the Control4 logo are registered trademarks of Control4 Corporation. Other product and company names mentioned in this document may be the trademarks or registered trademarks of their respective owners.

Legal Notice

GNU

GNU GENERAL PUBLIC LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR COPYING, DISTRIBUTION AND MODIFICATION (Section 3.b.)

You may copy and distribute the Program (or a work based on it, under Section 2) in object code or executable form under the terms of Sections 1 and 2 above provided that you also do one of the following:

Accompany it with a written offer, valid for at least three years, to give any third party, for a charge no more than your cost of physically performing source distribution, a complete machine-readable copy of the corresponding source code, to be distributed under the terms of Sections 1 and 2 on a medium customarily used for software interchange.

The complete text for this license is available on the Control4 web site at: http://www.control4.com.

Gracenote

Gracenote®, Gracenote logo and logotype, and the "Powered by Gracenote" logo are either a registered trademark or a trademark of Gracenote, Inc. in the United States and/or other countries.

Music and DVD recognition technology and related data are provided by Gracenote®.

Gracenote is the industry standard in Music and DVD recognition technology and related content delivery. For more information visit www.gracenote.com.

MPEG

Fraunhofer IIS and Thomson. MPEG Layer-3 audio coding technology licensed from Fraunhofer IIS and Thomson. Supply of this product does not convey a license nor imply any right to distribute content created with this product in revenue-generating broadcast systems (terrestrial, satellite, cable, and /or other distribution channels), streaming applications (via Internet, intranets, and/or other networks), other content distribution systems (pay-audio or audio-on-demand applications, and the like) or on physical media (compact discs, digital versatile discs, semiconductor chips, hard drives, memory cards, and the like). An independent license for such use is required. For details, visit http://mp3licensing.com. Radio Locator is the service provider of AM/FM channel list.

© 2005-2008 All Media Guide, LLC provides music and video recognition technology that provides cover art and related text that enriches the Control4 user Navigators.

Copyright

© 2012 Control4. All rights reserved. Control4, the Control4 logo, the Control4 iQ logo and the Control4 certified logo are registered trademarks or trademarks of Control4 Corporation in the United States and/or other countries. All other brands or names may be claimed as property by their respective owners. Pricing and specifications subject to change without notice.

No part of this publication may be reproduced, photocopied, stored on a retrieval system, or transmitted without the express written consent of the publisher.

Contact Information Control4 Corporation 11734 S. Election Road Salt Lake City, UT 84020 USA http://www.control4.com

Part number: 200-00170 Composer Home Edition User Guide (OS 2.2)

Contents

1.	Intro	duction	5
	1.1	Purpose	5
	1.2	Related Documents and Resources	5
2.	Mon	itoring the System	6
	2.1	Checking the Device Status	8
	2.2	Changing Project Properties	9
3.	Sett	ing Up Your Media and Playlists	9
	3.1	Setting Up Media Stored on a Controller	10
	3.2	Setting Up Media on a Disc Changer	12
	3.3	Setting Up Videos for a Media Player	14
	3.4	Auto-Scan Media in Composer HE	14
	3.5	Setting Up Media for Television Channels	16
	3.6	Setting Up Media for Radio Stations	17
	3.7	Setting Up an Internet Radio Station	18
	3.8	Setting Up Media Auto-Scan	20
	3.8.	1 Media Player	20
	3.8.2	2 Disc Changer	20
	3.9	Testing the Media Information	20
	3.10	Using External Storage Devices	21
	3.11	Creating a Playlist	22
	3.12	Editing Media Information	24
4.	Proç	gramming the System	27
	4.1	Programming Basics	27
	4.2	Programming with Commands	30
	4.3	Programming with Delay, Stop, and Break Commands	31
	4.4	Programming with Conditionals	32
	4.4.	1 Using Room Variables	34
	4.4.2	5 5 5	
	4.4.3	5 5 5	
5.	4.4.4 Proc	4 Using Custom Agent Variable Agent String	
5.	5.1	Agent Types	
	5.1	луент турез	52

	5.1.1	Agent Examples	
	5.1.2	Programming with the 4Store Agent	54
	5.1.3	Programming with the Announcement Agent	56
	5.1.4	Programming with a Custom Buttons Agent	61
	5.1.5	Programming with the E-Mail Notification Agent	63
	5.1.6	Programming with the Intercom Agent	
	5.1.7	Programming with the Lighting Scenes Agent	68
	5.1.8	Programming with the Macros Agent	72
	5.1.9	Programming with the Media Scenes Agent	73
	5.1.10	Programming with the Rhapsody Agent	77
	5.1.11	Programming with the Room or Global Access Custom Buttons	
	5.1.12	2 Programming with the Scheduler Agent	80
	5.1.13	3 Programming with the Screen Saver Agent	83
	5.1.14	Programming with the Timer Agent	85
	5.1.15	5 Programming with the Variables Agent	89
	5.1.16	6 Programming with the Video Wall Agent	89
	5.1.17	7 Programming with the Wakeup Agent	91
6.	Relate	ed Composer HE Tasks	
6	5.1 L	Jsing 'Backup As' for Project Configuration and Media	
6	5.2 C	Connecting to a Director	
6	5.3 E	Exiting Composer	
6	6.4 0	Getting Controller Project Configuration	
6	5.5 L	_oading the Project Configuration	
6	5.6 S	Searching a Topic	100
6	6.7 C	Controlling Devices from the Interface	101
6	5.8 F	Refreshing the Navigators	102
6	s.9 ∖	/iewing the Index	102
7.	Gloss	ary	104
8.	Index	·	108

1. Introduction

Use the Control4® Composer Home Edition (Composer HE) Monitoring, Media, Agents and Programming views to modify your system. Refer to the Composer HE Getting Started help in the Composer HE application for basic startup information (located in the menu bar, or in PDF format on the Control4 website).

This document gives you comprehensive information, tips, best practices, and examples about how to use Composer HE for the Control4 Operating System (OS) Release 2.2 (OS 2.2.x).

1.1 Purpose

The purpose of this document is to give you instructions and examples about how to use the Composer HE application to monitor your system, set up your media, program the system, use agents, and it also describes other useful Composer HE tasks.

See *Control4 Composer HE Getting Started* for installation, setup, and other getting started instructions such as how to become familiar with the Composer HE interface.

1.2 Related Documents and Resources

Document Title	Location
Composer HE Getting Started (200-00169)	Application Help: Composer HE Help menu PDF: http://www.control4.com/residential/products/resources/#documentation/
Control4 System Quick Start Guide (200-00153)	PDF: http://www.control4.com/residential/products/resources/#documentation/
Control4 System User Guide (200-00001)	Web Help: <u>http://www.control4.com/documentation/System_User_Guide/</u> PDF: <u>http://www.control4.com/residential/products/resources/#documentation/</u>
Control4 System Remote Control SR- 250 User Guide (200- 00152)	PDF only: http://www.control4.com/residential/products/resources/#documentation/
Composer ME User Guide (200-00171)	Application Help: Composer ME Help menu PDF: http://www.control4.com/residential/products/resources/#documentation/
Control4 MyHome Setup Guide for Homeowners (DOC- 00004)	PDF: http://www.control4.com/residential/products/resources/

2. Monitoring the System

Note: This section assumes you are familiar with the Composer HE interface. If you are not, see *Composer HE Getting Started*.

The Control4® Composer HE Monitoring view is designed to help you view your system, rooms, and devices. To access the Monitoring view, start Composer HE. When you choose the Monitoring view (highlighted in the lower left pane), you have two (2) tabs to choose from: List View and Properties.

Monitoring view:

e Took Help Ionitoring	List View		List View Propertie				
stem	List View Properties BN: Office > House > Main > Family						
BN_Office /	Digital Media	Home Controller HC300	Touch Screen - 7"				
House Main See Family	Name: Left Dimmer	Name: Smitch	Name: Middle Dimmer				
Digital Media	Name: Right Dimmer	6-Button Keypad	3Button Keypad				
Touch Screen - 7" Left Dimmer Switch	Name: Control4 Wreless Ther Temp: 120 F Mode: Off	B	N				
Right Dimmer	Cable IV Name: Control4 Wireless Ther Temp: 120 F Mode: Off	UHFAHF System Remote Control SR-250	Rosio Streamer UPNPAV				
3-Button Keypad	Name: Turses	Nome: Turier 2	Name Tured@M				
Multi Channel Amplifier Multi Channel Amplifier Cable TV	AM Radio	🙊 FM Rado	20M Radio				
UHF/MHF Boxio Streamer UPNP-AV	MPFLUEGER-PC: mpflueger	DSHAKE-PC: dihake:	JHARTIN: matin				
System Remote Control SF	JEFFSANDBERF968: Administrator:	NBURR: Nate Bur:	Speaker Point				
Tuner Tuner 2	JOJO VVK joja	Rhapsody (gcooper>2)	Rhapsody (bross vp)				
Monitoring	BN_Office > Home > House > Main > Kitchen	KHOLT PC: Mode pc:					
Media	control4_IPhoneFull	Pod					
Agents	BN_Office > Home > House > Main > Bedroom						
Programming	Name: Satelite	dish Dish Network	Name: Smoke Detector				
	BN_Office > Home > House > Main > Office						

Check the Device Status in List View

The default page in the Monitoring view is 'List View' (first tab, top-right) which lets you view all the devices in your Control4 system and their current state.

List View groups devices under the rooms to which they're assigned. In the example above, all of the devices are located in the Living Room because the Living Room is selected in the project tree (Monitoring pane).

• Monitor Status

You can monitor the status of devices in the system. In List View, double-click on the device's icon to bring up the device's controls. Light levels are indicated with slider bars and buttons for on or off state. Each device has a different set of controls.

• Device Controls

You can access the device's controls by double-clicking on any device icon in either the project tree or the List View tab.



Try this:

Double-click on any device with an On/Off option to access the device's controls, for example, a Switch. Turn the device on or off; some devices have a color change on the icon in the Device Control and in the List View.

See also "Checking the Device Status."

Change Project Properties

The main Composer HE view shows the Properties pane. Click the **Properties** tab to view the properties of the project, room, or device.

Composer 2.1.0		202
Elle Iools Help		
Monitoring	Properties	List View Properties
System	Properties	
System		
Sector Programming	⊙ Fahrenheit Celsius	
Director Statur: Idie		Connected

The Properties pane contains the following elements:

• **Project Properties**. Lets you change general information about the project according to the location of the Control4 system. In the *project tree*, click the **project name** (Bev's Office is the example above).

Use the Project Properties pane to do the following:

- Change the name of the project.
- Change/enter the zip code of the location where the Control4 system resides.
- Change the date and time.
- Change the project settings.
- Enable SSL and password for security purposes.
- Change localization options.
- Room Properties. In the project tree, click a room to view its Properties.

This lets you edit Room Properties in the following tabs:

- Audio Video Devices. Shows your available audio and video devices, where your audio and video end points are, and what is controlling the volume. If a device does not appear in this window and you think it should, check the connections. The connections probably are not mapped properly.
- **Navigator**. Lets you hide/re-order the device's visibility and display order in a room, including Lighting Scenes.
- **Miscellaneous**. Lets you enable the default audio or video volume for a room, and assign an IP mask to the room for programming a third-party remote.
- **Device Properties**. Click on a device from the project tree to see its editable properties. For example, you can set the one-click ramp up and ramp down rates on a Wireless Dimmer. You can also edit the LED colors for all of your Switches, Keypads, and Dimmers.

Control4 recommends that you look over the properties of each device to see how you can change them.

See also "Checking the Device Status" (next) or "Changing Project Properties" later in this document.

2.1 Checking the Device Status

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Monitoring view to check the status of the *device*s in your system by room.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices you want in your system have been added and identified to the system. Check with your Control4 Dealer or Installer to add devices.

To check device status:

1. Start Composer HE and connect to a Director.

- 2. In the project tree, select a **room**. The devices are categorized by the room in which the device is installed.
- 3. Click the List View tab.
- 4. Double-click a device to bring up its configuration and controls.
- 5. Check or change the configuration as needed.

2.2 Changing Project Properties

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Monitoring view to check and change the properties of your project. You can change device and room properties also, but they aren't discussed in this section.

To change the Properties:

- 1. Start Composer HE and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the Properties tab.
- 3. Change the boxes as needed:
 - **Name**: Enter the project name.
 - Location: Click Lookup to change the Latitude and Longitude based on the location of the system by entering the city, state, or zip code.
 - **Date & Time**: Use the drop-down lists to select the date and time. Click **edit** to change the timezone.
 - Project Settings Control: Check Push Settings From Project to set a device in Composer HE not to allow the setting to be overridden at the device.
 - System Security: If set, all Navigators must connect through a secure connection. Secure Connections Only (SSL)—Check this box if you want all Navigators in this system to go through a secure connection. Click Change Password to change this password.
 - Localization: Lets you set the locale and character set for countries outside the Unites States.
 - Locale—Use the down arrow to change the locale.
 - Encoding—Use the down arrow to select the character set.
 - Add Locale—Click to locate the PO files to convert and the Locale Code. Click OK.

3. Setting Up Your Media and Playlists

To take full advantage of media lookup services by Gracenote[®], you must be registered in 4Sight. See *Composer HE Getting Started* for details.

After you have completed the initial setup of Control4[®] Composer HE (see *Composer HE Getting Started*), you can set up and modify the media in your system.

To add and scan songs and albums for playlists, they must be available in MP3, M4A/AAC, or FLAC format on a PC, Controller, or network share.

To add Internet radio stations, the Internet radio driver must be bound to the Controller. See your Dealer for details.

Note: The AMG lookup service used in previous releases has been changed to Gracenote[®]. The Sony 777 Disc Changer uses Gracenote for its lookup, but the Media Controller can no longer access

album, title, or artist information from AMG. CDs, however, can be imported and will show up in the Media database with a date and time stamp.

Other Media Managers: You can use other media managers, for example, iTunes, Windows Media player, and Media Monkey to create MP3s. You can still use Composer ME and Composer HE to add files to Control4.

To view and select the media from the *Navigators*—the On-Screen, Touch Screens, MyHome apps, or System Remote Control (to select media on-screen)—you first need to add and scan the media into the Media Database which resides in Director on the Primary Controller. Use the Media view to perform these activities.

Media view:

If you have *MP3*, *FLAC*, or *AAC* files stored in your system, you can create playlists. To add and scan songs and albums for playlists, they must be available in MP3, AAC, or FLAC format on a PC, Controller, or network share.

Tip: Composer HE requires that your Control4 Installer adds your system hardware successfully to your project before the media stored on that hardware can be added and scanned. For example, if a Disc Changer does not appear in the *project tree*, the media stored in the Disc Changer cannot be added or scanned. Contact your Control4 Dealer or Installer to add a device that does not appear in the system.

3.1 Setting Up Media Stored on a Controller

When you set up media on a Control4[®] Controller with storage space for media, the Controller has a built-in Digital Audio Player. A Home Controller HC-1000 V3 has disk space.

Digital Audio is the component in the Controller that provides digital audio streaming. Each source device that can provide an audio stream, whether it is a CD changer plugged into the analog inputs on a Speaker Point or a Controller, can provide audio to the digital audio servers.

Use the Composer HE Media view to set up your media to view and play.

Prerequisite

Ensure that the media devices have been added and identified to the Control4 system. Your Installer can help you do that.

To add and scan available Digital Audio Player media:

- 1. In Composer, click the **Media** view.
- 2. In the Media view's project tree, highlight the **Controller** or attached **USB storage** with the media that you want to add to the Media pane.
- 3. In the Controller pane (right pane) or Network file storage, click Add.



4. Browse to the directory of music files to add. Only *MP3*, M4A/*FLAC*, or *AAC* formatted files can be added.

When the files are added, the scan automatically starts. After a few moments the media is scanned, and you will see a list of albums appear. You may see the On-screen *Navigator* update during this process also.

Tip: Another way to add files from a network share to a Controller is to go to the Windows Start menu, and select Run. Type //<Controller's IP Address>/media/audio/music/<Artists>/<Albums> and copy the files there.

5. Refresh the Navigators. The media is now selectable for viewing in the Navigators.

Note: If no cover art is found in the file's metadata, then no cover art is associated with the music unless the system is registered in 4Sight, and you can go to the online media lookup (**Media view** > **Edit** > **Name** > **Search** > **Select** > **Next**) to obtain the cover art for your music. Check with your Control4 Dealer or Installer for details.

3.2 Setting Up Media on a Disc Changer

When setting up a Control4[®] Disc Changer to play music or movies, you can add and scan media in Composer HE according to the options available on your Disc Changer. Adding and scanning populates the media information to the Media Database, which lets you view the media from your *Navigators*.

Note: The AMG media lookup service has been changed to Gracenote[®]. The Sony 777 Disc Changer uses Gracenote, but the Media Controller can no longer access album, title, or artist information from AMG. CDs, however, can be imported and will show up in the Media database with a date and time stamp.

Other Media Managers: You can use other media managers, for example, iTunes, Windows Media player, and Media Monkey to create MP3s. You can still use Composer ME and Composer HE to add files to Control4.

In the Media pane, when you highlight **Disc Changer**, if the options are available on your Disc Changer, you will see following active buttons:

- **Scan**—Lets you add and scan media located on your Disc Changer, and add it to the *Media Database* (recommended if available).
- **Search**—Lets you search for media titles located on your Disc Changer, and add them to the Media Database.
- New DVD or New CD—Lets you add new DVDs and CDs to the Media Database.
- Edit—Lets you edit by Type, Title, Artist, Genre, etc.
- **Delete**—Lets you delete an entry.

Media	Disc Changer							
Neda	Dittos			Edt. New DVD. New CD. Counter	Search	Scan		
Midds Converig Option mod Torod Torod In Torod Strand In Torod	At 1 2334667 89111111111111111111111111111111111111	ench ench ench ench ench ench ench ench	Tele	Add(c)	Gene			

The following sections demonstrate how to add a Disc Changer to the Media Database with these options.

Prerequisite

Ensure that the Disc Changer has been added to the project and identified. Check with your Control4 Dealer or Installer to do this for you.

To scan media on the Disc Changer to the Media Database:

1. In the Media view, select **Disc Changer** in the Media pane.

- 2. In the Disc Changer pane, click **Scan**. The scan results appear.
- 3. Refresh the Navigators. You are ready to play music now.

To search media on the Disc Changer and add it to the Media Database:

- 1. Select the Controller in the Media pane.
- 2. In the Disc Changer pane, click **Search**. The search dialog appears.
- 3. Type the DVD name in the blank box, for example, type 'A Beautiful Mind' and click **Search**. The possible DVD title matches from the Web database appear in the Search Results window.
- 4. Use the scrollbar if necessary to find the appropriate DVD title.
- 5. Highlight the appropriate DVD title, drag it directly over the empty line item, and select it.



- 6. Click Finished.
- 7. Repeat these steps for the DVDs/CDs in the Disc Changer that you want to add to the Media Database.
- 8. Refresh your Navigators. The media you added is now selectable for viewing in the Navigators.

To add and search using the New DVD or New CD options:

- 1. In the Media view, select **Disc Changer** in the Media pane.
- 2. Click in the empty box for the New DVD and New CD buttons to appear.
- 3. Click either New DVD or New CD as appropriate. The New Movie or New Album dialog appears.
- 4. In the Title box, enter the DVD you want to play, for example, 'A Beautiful Mind.'
- 5. Click Search.

Composer HE User Guide

w Movie Cast and Synopsis	
Title: A Beautiful Mind	Search Bun Time:
Studio:	Released
Genre:	Rating
Art No Artwork Available	Find Art File Paste From Clipboard
	Remove Art OK Cancel

- 6. When the Search dialog appears, use the scrollbar if necessary to find the appropriate cover art, and then select it.
- 7. (Optional) You can change the search criteria and search again if necessary. The possible matches from the Web database appear in the Search Results window.
- 8. Click **Next**. You can choose which information to import, and then edit any associated information before adding it to the Media Database.
- 9. Click Finished.
- 10. Click **OK**.
- 11. Refresh your Navigators. This particular DVD is now selectable for viewing in the Navigators.

Note: Use these steps for new CDs also. Similar results occur.

3.3 Setting Up Videos for a Media Player

Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you get set up to play videos on your Media Player.

For information about scanning files for the Media Player, see the *Media Player Installation and Setup Guide* or the *Media Player User Guide*.

3.4 Auto-Scan Media in Composer HE

This section applies to a Sony CX777ES Disc Changer.

The benefits of running a Control4[®] Disc Changer with bi-directional communications (RS-232), for example, Sony CX777ES, is that you can scan your DVDs or CDs stored in the Disc Changer to identify, index, and automatically apply cover art and media information. You can have your Control4 Dealer or Installer configure your Control4 system in Composer HE to scan media automatically, or you can set a manual scan using the **Scan** button. The default is to scan media manually.

Notes:

- 1. If you scan a DVD or CD, and the media is not recognized, it will be titled "unknown." You can edit the DVD or CD's metadata and manually provide this information from either Composer HE or the Navigators. If this DVD or CD is then changed to a different slot, the system will apply this same information.
- 2. Because media scanning has been moved to the background, the scanning status is only available through Director status messages. To do this, you can either watch the Director status line or re-select the media to view the content that has been scanned.
- 3. Composer HE does not need to be open to scan media. This lets you use other media managers (iTunes, Windows Media Player, etc.).

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices you want to scan have been added and identified in the Control4 system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can do this for you.

If you want to schedule regular scans, ensure that your network-attached storage is set up and is accessible from Composer HE.

To schedule a regular scan of media from a network-attached device for a Media Player, for example:

- 1. From the Composer HE main screen, click the Media view, and then select **Media Scanning Options**. To scan your media now (and not set up a scheduled scan), click **Scan Now** and skip the Scanning Schedule in Step 2.
- 2. In the Options pane, set the schedule as follows:
 - Scanning Schedule. Select one.
 - Never. Select if you never want to schedule an automatic scan.
 - Every x Days or Weeks (up to 10). Select the frequency to scan.
 - On the following days. Select Sunday through Saturday.
 - At <time>. Use the up and down arrows to select the time. Highlight AM or PM and type the value: AM or PM.
 - Files To Scan. Select a device and extension.
 - Network File Storage. Select if you have a NAS you want to scan.
 - **USB Drive**. The manufacturer's USB drive appears here. Select if you have a USB drive you want to scan.
 - **Extensions**. Use the **up** and **down** arrows to choose the file type to add or remove. To add a file extension if it doesn't appear in the list use the **down** arrow to select the extension, select **Video** or **Audio**, and then click **Add**. Click **Remove** to remove that file type from the list.
 - Use Online Media Lookup to improve scan results. Check if you don't want the search to access the Internet for every format lookup, for example, a specific title or cover art. Tip: Properly tagged files will result in must faster access.

- Remove media from the database if the files no longer exist. Check to remove database information when a media file has been deleted. Be careful, however, because if for example you disconnect a USB drive with media on it, the database files will delete them if checked, and you may not want to delete them if you use the drive again.
- Update media database if file tags have changed. Check to have the database updated if the metadata changes.
- 3. Click Apply.
- 4. Click **Scan Now** to start the scan immediately or **Stop Scan** if you've started the scan and want to stop it.

3.5 Setting Up Media for Television Channels

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Media view to set up your local broadcast channel stations and listings for display in the Navigators.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the broadcast media has been added and identified to the Control4 system. Check with your Control4 Dealer or Installer who can do this for you.

To set up media for Broadcast Television Channels:

- 1. In the Media view, click UHF/VHF or other broadcast media type.
- 2. Click Search.
- 3. When the dialog appears, type your **zip code** in the box.
- 4. Click **Search** and use the pull-down menu to select **NTSC (analog) Broadcast**. The available channels are populated to the Search Results.

Note: This feature is only available in the United States.

- 5. Click the boxes to select the desired channels that you want to appear on the Navigators.
- 6. Click OK.

Search			X
Zip: 84106 Search	Provider: NTSC (analog) Broadd	cast 🔽	
Search Results			
Name	Channel # Description	Genre	Rating Audio Only
VOYALP VOYALP VOYALP KEJT KEJT KS2GL KUBXLP KS3GS	18 22 48 52 59		False False False False False False False
Select All			OK Cancel

The selected stations populate in the UHF/VHF pane. You can edit the information as needed; add a description, genre, etc.

jie Media Loois Help						
Media	UHF/	VHF				
Aedia	Channel	Channels Edi. New Search				
Mada Scarring Options Sond Sond Network Fishbage Network Fishbage Network Fishbage Social Social Network Fishbage Social Mada Meda Social Mada Mega Social Mada Mega Social Meda Mega Social Meda Meda Meda Meda	Art	Downel II Name 59 (530), 56 (530), 56 (567) 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 10-0000 1	Description	Gree		Dubb
Agents						
🖉 Programming						

- 7. (Optional) To edit a channel, select the channel, and click Edit.
- 8. Edit the information and click **OK**.
- 9. Refresh your Navigators. You can now view and select the media from the Navigators.

3.6 Setting Up Media for Radio Stations

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Media view to set up your media for radio broadcast stations.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the broadcast media has been added and identified to the Control4 system. Check with your Control4 Dealer or Installer who can do this for you.

To set up media for broadcast radio stations:

- 1. In the Media view, click AM Radio, FM Radio or XM Radio.
- 2. Click Search.
- 3. When the dialog appears, type your **zip code** in the box.
- 4. Click **Search** again. Use the pull-down menu to select **AM Broadcast Stations** or **FM Broadcast Stations**. The available stations are populated to the Search Results window.
- 5. Click the **boxes** to select desired stations that you want to appear on the *Navigators*.
- 6. Click **OK**.

Zip: 84010	Search Provi	der: FM Broadcast Stations	*		
Name	Channel #	Description	Genre	Rating Audio Only	^
KBEE	98.7 FM	Salt Lake City, UT	Hot AC	True	
KBER KBER	101.1 FM	Ogden, UT	Rock	True	
📃 🚥 KBYU	89.1 FM	Provo, UT	Classical	True	
KBZN	97.9 FM	Ogden, UT	Smooth Jazz	True	
KCPW	88.3 FM	Salt Lake City, UT	Public Radio	True	
KDUT	102.3 FM	Randolph, UT	Spanish	True	
KEGA	101.5 FM	Oakley, UT	Country	True	
KEGH	100.7 FM	Brigham City, UT	Country	True	
KENZ	107.5 FM	Orem, UT	Adult Album Alt	True	
КНТВ	94.9 FM	Provo, UT	Rock	True	_
KJMY	99.5 FM	Bountiful, UT	Hot AC	True	
KJQN	103.1 FM	Coalville, UT	Alternative	True	
KNYN	99.1 FM	Fort Bridger, WY	Hot AC	True	
🔽 KODJ	94.1 FM	Salt Lake City, UT	Oldies	True	
KOSY KOSY	106.5 FM	Spanish Fork, UT	Adult Contempo	True	
KPCW	91.9 FM	Park City, UT	Public Radio	True	
KPQP	101.9 FM	Ogden, UT	Top-40	True	
📃 КОМВ	102.7 FM	Midvale, UT	Hot AC	True	
KRAR	106.9 FM	Brigham City, UT	Hip Hop	True	~

The selected stations populate in the AM or FM Radio pane.

- 7. (Optional) To edit a station, select the station, and then click Edit.
- 8. Edit the information, and then click OK.
- 9. Refresh your Navigators.
- 10. Repeat the previous steps for each radio (AM, FM, XM) you want to set up. Set up each one separately. The media is now ready to view and select from the Navigators.

3.7 Setting Up an Internet Radio Station

Use the Control4® Composer Media view to add Internet radio stations that you can play from Touch Screens, MyHome apps, or On-Screen Navigators.

Prerequisites

- 1. Ensure that the Controller is installed and identified as directed in the Controller's installation guide.
- 2. Ensure that the Internet radio stations you add are in MP3 format. You'll need to create a new form for each station you add.

To configure Internet radio:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the **Media** view.
- 3. From the Media list, click Internet Radio.
- 4. In the Internet Radio pane, click New.

Ele Media Ipols Help					
Media	Internet Rad	0			
Media	Channels	1.		Edt. New	Delet
Video Neda V	Ant Durret B Hg. //pu Hg. //pu Selected Doursel No Artwork Available	Name DICO Blass Ra. Ther Tright Rook RoadsLast RoadsLast OLC by Blas Hot blass at Channel Blas At	t) s Πadio r c	Genee Blues Blues Cause Audio Only Rating Fred Art Fie. Fails Trio Ceboot Remove Art OK Cancel	

- 5. Fill out the form:
 - a. Name: Add the name of the station.
 - b. **Description**: Add a description that's meaningful.
 - c. Channel: Add the URL for the channel. Note: Locate the URL of the MP3 stream that starts with http://... Instructions about how to do that are outside the scope of this document, but your Dealer should be able to help you set some up for you.
 - d. Genre: Add a genre if appropriate.
 - e. Check Audio Only for listening.
 - f. **Cover Art**: If you'd like, you can copy the radio station art to your list. In a browser, go to the link and click **Images**. Click **Find Art File** to locate an image, copy it to your clipboard and then click **Paste from Clipboard**.
 - g. Click OK.

9e Media ∏ools Help Media	Internet Radio				
			-	5 G	C
fedia Video Media	Channels			Edit. New	Delete
DIRECTV2PC Media Server Audio Media Director Media Director Media Director Media Director Media Director Chereer	Hip://lou. 0	Name Description N City Blues Ra. Loudcaster Ime Tappin Radio Chicago Blues	Gerre Blues Blues		
Audo Media Video Media JEFFSANDERFSBB: Administrator Audo Media Video Media Video Media		Oll City Blans Radio Broadcast			
a 😰 J0J0-VM: jojo: D Audio Media Video Media		Name: Dil City Blues Radio			
Konsen Saver		Description: Loudcaster			
AM Radio		a state of the second se			
Situs Audio		Channel: Http://oudcaster.com/channels/48	B	Audio Only	
FM Flado					
gill Dich Network		Genre: Blues		Bating	
Cable TV		1000			
Internet Radio Playlist: E Choral Music		Ad	Find Ar	tFie.	
Dad's Favorites Frank's Playfot Kid's Music Mon's Favorites	CO COLOURASSE	annel:	Paste From	Cleboard	
Monitoring		scriptio	Bemo	the second se	
🕑 Media					
Agents		1	_		
S Programming				OK Cancel	

6. Go to the Touch Screen, MyHome app, or On-Screen Navigator and select the Listen > Station. Note: If you have several sources, Internet Radio appears under Sources.

3.8 Setting Up Media Auto-Scan

Your Control4[®] Dealer or Installer can use the auto-scan feature in *Composer* Pro to scan your media automatically. Auto-scan applies to Disc Changers, Media Players, network-attached storage, and USB disks.

3.8.1 Media Player

Note: The Media Player uses the Network File Storage option in the Media view. Any time new content is added, the files must be scanned again.

For information about scanning files for the Media Player, see the *Media Player Installation and Setup Guide* or the *Media Player User Guide*.

3.8.2 Disc Changer

This section applies to a Sony CX777ES Disc Changer. The benefits of running a Disc Changer with bidirectional communications (RS-232), such as the Sony CX777ES, is that your Installer can scan your DVDs/CDs stored in the Disc Changer to identify and index media, and automatically apply cover art and information. Ask your Dealer or Installer to do this for you.

3.9 Testing the Media Information

To test control of media through the Control4[®] Navigators (*System Remote* Control, On-Screen *Navigator* on the TV, *LCD* Navigator, or any of the other Navigators or Touch Screens), use the steps outlined in the *Control4 System User Guide*.

Suggested test items:

- Playing an album
- Adding an album or track to the Now Playing queue

- Playing a *playlist* created in Composer
- Creating a playlist at a Navigator (for example, one of the Touch Screens)
- Playing multiple streams of music (play different music in different rooms)
- Playing a movie on the television

3.10 Using External Storage Devices

You can access digital music from an external storage device attached to your Control4[®] system. External storage devices include *USB* flash drives or USB external hard drives or a PC's drive located on the home network.

Set up your external storage device and networked file storage as described in this section using Composer HE.

Note: If you disconnect and remove the external drive (network-attached storage, USB, etc.), the music is no longer available. To access the music again, reattach and add the external storage device, and the refresh the Navigators.

Prerequisites

Ensure that your external storage device has been added to the Composer project and identified. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do that.

External storage devices must have media stored in unprotected MP3, FLAC, or M4A/AAC formats.

To attach and scan external storage devices using a USB connection:

- 1. Power on the external storage device.
- 2. Use the documentation provided with your Control4 Controller to attach the external storage device using the USB port.
- 3. When you connect the external storage device, scan the music residing on that device so that the music is available to the Control4 system.
- 4. Click the **Media** view.
- 5. In the tree view, select the **external storage device**.
- 6. Click **Scan**. The media residing on the external storage device is available in the Control4 system.

Note: You can add media from the external storage device when connected to the Controller. However, it is recommended that you connect your external drive directly to the PC where you want to copy the media.

When scanning, the media appears when it is located on the Controller.

To access and scan network storage devices:

1. Select the Network File Storage object.

Note: This type of setup must be performed by your Control4 Dealer or Installer using Composer Pro.

2. Click Add or Scan. Note: If your network storage device contains copies of songs and albums, it will scan those also (see below). Ensure that your storage only has one original of the albums and songs or you'll need to delete the duplicates manually in Composer.

Media	Seagate FreeAgentDesi	ktop						
Media	Atum			Edt	New	Deinte	645	Scan
Audio Media	At Album Title		Artist		-	Genre	Tracks	
E Video Media	16 Grant and 18		The Manas & The P	Patias		Rock	49	
Seagate FreeAgentDecktop	Anthology		Bread	- Andrew		Rock	40	
Disc Changer	Back To Basics		Olivia Newton-John			Pop	30	
Tuner 2	Bee Gees Greatest (Disc 1)		Bee Gees			Pop	20	
Media Player	Bee Gress Greatest (Disc 2)		Bee Gees			Pap	20	
G Screen Saver	The Best Of Simon & Garlunk-	el.	Simon & Garfunkel			Pop	40	
Broadcast	The Best Of The Alman Broth		The Alman Brothers	Band		Rock	20	
🐔 Sinus Audio	Caperters		The Carpenters			Pop	30	
LINE AVHE	Chronicle, Vol. 1		Creedence Clearwal	ter Revival		Rock	40	
Coble TV	Chronicle, Vol. 2		Creedence Cleanual			Rock	40	
AM Radio	H-7 The Dance		Fleetwood Mac			Rock	16	
+ PM Bado	P# Exodus		Bob Marley & The W	(sheets		Regove	20	
Playlists	E Fath		George Michael	Service -		Pop	16	
gwcR00_Favorites	Gershwin - Rhapsody in Blue -	An American in Paris	London Symphony (Sector to Anna (Sector)		Classical	10	
gwcR02_Alternative	Greatest Hits	- Martine and an and an	Rob Dylan	production of the spect		Rock	20	
gwcR03_Blues	Greatest Hits		Bruce Springsteen			Rock	36	
gwcR04_Classical	Greatest Hits		The Guess Who			Rock	54	
gwcR05_Classic Rock	Greatest Hits		Tim McGraw			Country	12	
gwoR06_Country	Greatest Hits		Finetwood Mac			Bock	32	
gwcR07_Easy Listening	22 Greatest Hits (Disc 1)		Linda Ronstadt			Rock	24	
gwcR08_International	Look Into The Eyebal		David Byrne			Rock	2	
gwcR09_Jazz	Love Song:		Elton John			Pop	30	
gwcR10_Rap	COTO COMPA	74	CADINADA			cop.	30	
gwcR11_Reggae gwcR12_Tak Radio	The Best Of The Allman Brothers Ban	d Track		did.	_			File
F. The Who	20 EUM MIRES MI	Wheena Post		rest ve Allman Brother				nee 01.Wheppe
Alman Bros	V NEWS TRANSPORT	Whipping Post		e Alman Brother				01 Whippi
		Dreamo		e Alman Brother				02 Dream
Monitoring		Dreamo	TR	e Alman Brother	s Band		3	02 Dieam
	Contraction of the second seco	Revival		e Alman Brother				03 Reviva
Media		Revival		e Alman Brother				03 Revive
		Midnight Rider Midnight Bider		he Alman Brother Ne Alman Brother				04 Midnig 04 Midnig
the Agents	Personal States and States	Hot Lanta		w Alman Brother				05 Hot 1.a
100	5	Hot Lanta	Th	e Alman Brother	s Band		3	05 Hot La
2 Programming	6	Melissa		e Alman Brother				06 Melinte
	6	Melissa Stand Back		he Alman Brother				06 Melissa
	7	SAWTRASE.	D	ue Alman Roothee	e Rowyf			17 Stavel

3.11 Creating a Playlist

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Media view to set up a playlist to play songs and albums from your Touch Screens, On-Screen Navigators, or System Remote Control.

Note: To set up a playlist in Rhapsody or another Internet music service, check with your Contol4 Dealer or Installer or see the *Control4 Quick Start Guide* or *Control4 System User Guide*.

Prerequisite

Ensure that you have scanned your media from your media storage device to the Digital Audio player on the Controller.

To create a playlist:

1. From the Media menu, select New Playlist.



2. 'New playlist' appears that you can rename immediately, or later you can right-click and select **Edit** to change the name. **Example**: Change 'New' to **Frank's Playlist**.

The playlists are designed exclusively for streaming media in Digital Audio. Playlists are not intended to include broadcast channels or stations.

- 3. Select the **storage device**.
- 4. Drag and drop any albums or songs you want to add to the playlist.

Media Looks Help							
idia.	Sea	gate FreeAgentDesktop)				
la -	Abu	u		Edt. New	Delete	Add	Scan.
Audio Media	hA 🐴	Album Title		Artist	Gerve	Tracks	
Video Media	100	16 Greatest Hits		The Manas & The Papas	Rock:	48	
Seagale FreeAgeniDesktop	-	Anthology		Bread	Rock	40	
Disc Changer	12	Back To Basics		Olivia Newton John	Pop	30	
Tuner 2		Ree Gees Greatest (Disc 1)		Ree Gees	Pop	20	
Media Player	ő	Bee Gees Greatest (Disc 2)		Bee Gees	Pop	20	
Screen Saver	Ň	The Best Of Simon & Gartunkel		Simon & Garfurkel	Pop	40	
Broadcast		The Best Of The Alman Brothers B	and	The Alman Brothers Band	Rock	20	
Sirius Audio		Carpenters		The Caperless	Pop	30	
Dish Network		Obsonicie Vol. 1		Creedence Cleanwater Revival	Bock	40	
Cable TV	1	Otronicle, Vol. 2		Creedence Cleanwater Revival	Rock	40	
AM Radio	100	The Dance		Electron deal mater mentral Electrono di Mac	Bock	16	
FM Radio	15	Evodus		Bob Marley & The Walers	Reggee	20	
a PM Hadio Naviets		Eath		George Michael	Pop	16	
gwcR00_Favorites		Geotevin - Rhapcody in Blue - An A	marken in Bala	London Symphony Orchestra/André Pré	Classical	10	
gvicR02_Atenative		Gentert Hits	mencan in Pant -	Bob Dylan	Rock	20	
gwcR03_8ker	4	Greatest Hits				20	
gwcR04_Classical	125	Greatest Hits		Bruce Springsteen	Rock	54	
gwcR05_Classic Rock				The Guess Who	Rock		
gwcR06_Country		Greatest Hits		Tim McGraw	Country	12	
gvicR07_Easy Listening		Greatest Hits		Fleetwood Mac	Rock	32	
gwcR08_International	25	Greatest Hits (Disc 1)		Linda Ronstadt	Rock	24	
gwcR09_Jazz		Look Into The Eyeball		Diavid Byrne	Rock.	2	
gwcR10_Rap		Love Songs		Ellan John	Pop	30	
gwcR11_Reggae	Thei	lest Of The Alman Brothers Band					
gwcR12_Talk R do	2	The second second second second		Artist			File
The Who		where a where a where	pping Post	The Alman Brothers Bar			01 Whip
Aliman Bios 🌌	~		pping Post	The Alman Brothers Bar			01 Whip
	100	2 Die		The Alman Biothers Bar The Alman Biothers Bar			02 Dream
Monitoring	2.5	3 Bev		The Alman Brothers Bar The Alman Brothers Bar			02 Dream
terre a	100			The Alman Brothers Bar			03 Reviv
Media	231		hight Rider	The Allman Brothers Bar			04 Midne
12111-1211			ight Rider	The Allman Brothers Bar			04 Midne
Agents	Max		Lanta	The Alman Brothers Bar			05 Hot L
Barren and a second sec		5 Hot 6 Mel	Lonta	The Alman Brothers Bar The Alman Brothers Bar			05 Hot 1, 06 Melico
Programming		6 Met		The Alman Brothers Bar The Alman Brothers Bar			06 Melico 06 Melico
			viBack	The Allman Brothers Bar			02 Stand
		<					3

5. (Optional) To delete unwanted songs after you've added the albums, highlight the playlist by rightclicking the song and selecting **Delete**.

Tip: To remove individual songs, right-click **Delete**. To remove multiple songs, press **Shift**, highlight the items to remove, and then right-click **Delete**.

6. Edit and play your playlists using the Navigators.

Tip: You can create new playlists from your Touch Screens or On-Screen Navigator also. See the *Control4 System User Guide* for details.

3.12 Editing Media Information

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Media view to edit your media information for 'unknown' *DVD*s or *CD*s. You can edit media information also in the *Navigator*s.

Prerequisite

Ensure that the appropriate media devices and media have been added and identified to the Control4 system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

To edit CD information:

- 1. In the Media view, double-click the device for which you want to edit the media, such as CD, Disc Changer, Media Player, Digital Audio, etc.
- 2. Click **Edit** or double-click the **album** in the Album Title column. The album's dialog box appears.

/ledia	Seagate FreeAgentDesktop	
leda	Abumi Edt. New. Delete Add.	Scan
Audo Mede Audo Mede	Part Address Free March 1 Tare Space Gener Tracks B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Box 50 fairs Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 B Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 46 B Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 46 B Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 46 B Diris March 1 Tare Space Rock 46 46 B Diris March 1 Tare	File File Strength Company of Michael Strength Company of

- 3. To edit and enter any changes, click the **Album** tab.
- 4. Click the boxes under Name, Artist, Label or Genre. In the Tracks and Notes tabs, view and edit Track Titles and Notes.
- 5. Click **Search** next to Name or Artist to search the database for similar entries.

Composer HE User Guide

he Best Of The Allman Brothers Band	
Album Tracks Notes	
Name:	\bigcirc
The Best Of The Allman Brothers Band	(Search)
Artist:	
The Allman Brothers Band	
Label:	Year:
Genre:	
Bock	
Art	Find Art File
	Paste From Clipboard
Part of the second	Remove Art
	OK Cancel

- 6. To add artwork, click **Find Art File**.
- 7. To remove the album cover art, click **Remove Art**.
- 8. When you are finished, click **OK**.
- 9. To select a search result, select the album title, and click Next.

he Allman Brothers Band The Best O	f The Allman Brothers Band Search	
Search Results		
Title	Artist	Genre
The Best Of The Allman Brothers Band	The Allman Brothers Band	Blues, Boogie &
The Best of the Allman Brothers Band	The Allman Brothers Band	Blues, Boogie &
Best Of The Allman Brothers Band	The Allman Brothers Band	Blues, Boogie &
The Best Of The Allman Brothers Band	The Allman Brothers Band	Blues, Boogie &

10. View and edit the information for the album, including Name, Artist/Composer, Label, Genre, Year, Art, and Notes.

✓ Name	🗹 Art	✓ Notes
The Best Of The Allman Brothers Band	20 THE ALUMAN BROTHERS BAND	Rolling Stone (2/21/70, p.52) - "[The Allman
Artist/Composer		Brothers] are a white group who've transcended their schooling to produce a volatile blues-rock sound of pure
The Allman Brothers Band	5	energy, inspiration and loveconsistently [the album] is subtle, honest, and moving "[Powered by Gracenote(R)
✓ Label		
Polydor	CONTRACTOR OF	
Genre	Vear	
Blues, Boogie & Southern Rock	2000	
1. Whipping Post		
1. Whipping Post 01 Whipping Post.mp3	1. Whipping	ng Post 👻
01 Whipping Post.mp3	🗹 1. Whippin	ng Post 💌
2. Dreams	✓ 2 Dreams	
02 Dreams.mp3		
2. Dreams	2. Dreams	•
02 Dreams.mp3		
3. Revival	🔽 🛛 3. Revival	I 🖌 🖌
03 Revival.mp3		

- 11. Make changes as desired. Click **Back** to return to previous screens.
- 12. Click Finished.

To edit DVD information:

- 1. In the Media view, select the **movie** under Disc Changer or DVD.
- 2. Click Edit or double-click the title under Discs.



- 3. Click the Movie tab. Edit the **Title**, **Director**, **Studio**, **Genre**, **Run Time**, **Release date** and **Rating** as desired.
- 4. Click the Cast and Synopsis tab. Click the **Cast** and **Synopsis** boxes, and make the desired changes.

Composer HE User Guide

20,000 Leagues Under The Sea	Search
Director	Run Time:
	74
Studio:	Released
Dic Entertainment	2002
Genre:	Rating:
Adventure	NB
20000	Find Art File Paste From Clipboard

- 5. Click Search in the Movie tab to search the database for other DVDs.
- 6. Double-click the desired **DVD** and edit as desired according to the previous steps.
- 7. When you are finished, click **Finished**.

4. Programming the System

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to program your Control4 system.

4.1 **Programming Basics**

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to configure *events* and *actions*. In Composer HE, click **Programming** to display the Programming view.

Configuring is based on events. When an event starts, it triggers actions to take place.

Example: When the projector screen is lowered (the 'event' starts), the receiver, DVD player, and projector all power on (the 'actions' of the receiver, DVD player, and project are all caused by the screen-lowering event).

To program the Control4 system, you use Composer HE to drag-and-drop events and actions for corresponding devices to a Script pane. Details about how to do this are explained below.

This table describes the events, actions and scripts used when configuring the system, and how they are used.

ltem	Description
Events	All programming begins with events. An event is a "when" statement: the trigger reporting that something happened, resulting in an automated action. Events happen instantaneously.
	Example: On a Keypad, pushing a button is one event. Actions all happen under events.
	Other events include:
	When the door opens
	When it is 7:00 a.m.
	When it is sunrise
Actions	After the event communicates to the system that something happened, it will send actions. These methods are used to define actions:
	Commands . The Commands tab displays all available commands for a selected item in the Device Actions tree. A command is a "do" statement. Commands are actions the Director tells the device to do so it performs a certain behavior.
	Examples of commands include:
	Light: on, off
	VCR: play, stop, pause
	CD Changer: go to disk
	Security device: arm, disarm
	TV: Power on/off, change channel
	Conditionals . The Conditionals tab displays all available conditionals for a selected item in the Device Actions tree. A conditional is an "if" statement. An "if" statement asks a true/false guestion to the device.
	Examples of conditionals include:
	If door is open
	If after 5 p.m.
	If the light is greater than 50 percent
	Delays . A Delay stalls a program from running to ensure that the actions happen at the right time.
Script	The linking of events and actions is defined in the script. These events and actions get moved into the Script pane.

Tip: You can use Properties, Agents and Variables also to configure or program devices. These are considered advanced configuration and programming. See "Programming with Agents" in this document for information.

Basic programming consists of two (2) parts:

- 1. Define a device's *events* that trigger the actions.
- 2. Define a device's *actions* to trigger when an event fires.

Refer to the steps in the next two (2) figures to learn about basic Control4 system programming tasks.

1. Define the device's events (follow the screen's steps and arrows below):



2. Define the device's actions (follow the screen's steps and arrows below):

Convertative and the second	Car and a second	
Programming	Script	Actions
In Evers In Evers To Eve	Stopt Close thathroom > Fan top button is pushed Close thathroom > Fan top button is Close thathroom > Fan is on the stop top and the stop of the s	E Device Actions H = A TM Rado H = A M Rado H = A M Rado H = G Room Vailables H = G Room Va

Note: Programming makes use of agents also, which let you include pre-programmed system functionality, such as scheduling, delays, or setting up Lighting Scenes.

Example: To program around sunrise and sunset, you use the Scheduler agent. See "Programming with Agents" for information about using agents in programming.

4.2 **Programming with Commands**

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to configure Commands.

A Command is a "do" statement. Commands are actions that tell a specific device what to do.

Example: The steps below show how to configure a 3-Button Keypad to turn on the sprinklers using a relay for control.

Prerequisites

In this example, ensure that the devices you want to configure (Controller, 3 Button Keypad and Sprinklers Relay) are added and identified to the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

The following example uses these devices in the project:

- Controller
- 3 Button Keypad
- Sprinklers

To Program a 3 Button Keypad to Toggle Sprinklers On and Off:

- 1. In Composer, click **Programming**.
- 2. From the project tree, click **3 Button Keypad**.
- 3. Click the button that you want to program—Button 1 (selected by default).

This automatically identifies the 'Press' event for programming. The event appears at the top of the Script pane (center pane).

Took type ogramming Script Script Script Script Extra Control Script Script Script Script	Actions Device Actions
tor Events Sciet Exect Sciet When Family>3-Button Keypad button 1 is pressed	Device Actions In Smaller Detector
G Roon Variables Digital Media	😨 🗺 Smoke Detector
Tuch Seen- 7- Couple the Garage-Septiader System Mad Dame Larger Mad Da	Consider Consider Consider Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Thermonial Consider Verless Consender Verless Consider Verless

4. From the Actions pane (right pane), highlight Sprinkler System.

- 5. Click the **Commands** tab, and select **Toggle the Sprinkler System**. The command you chose (Toggle the Sprinklers) displays in the right middle pane.
- 6. Click the green arrow, and drag it to the Script pane (center pane).



- 7. In the Script pane, click **Execute** to turn on the sprinklers.
- 8. Click **Execute** again to turn off the sprinklers.
- 9. Now press the top button on your 3-Button Keypad to toggle the Sprinklers on and off.

4.3 **Programming with Delay, Stop, and Break Commands**

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to program using Delay, Stop and Break *Commands*.

Delay provides a delay command in response to an *event* that waits for a specified period of time before executing the next command in a code item.

When configuring a device, you always have the following options:

- **Delay**—Lets you delay an *action* that is taking place.
- Stop—Lets you stop all programming.
- **Break**—Lets you break out of a *conditional* loop when a specified condition is met and return to programming outside of the loop. **Note**: Usually, the Break command is available only in Composer Pro, but it might be present in the programming set up for your project.

Prerequisite

Ensure that the devices you want to program are added and identified to the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

To use Delay, Stop, and Break commands during programming:

1. In Composer, click **Programming**.

- 2. Select a **device** and an **event**.
- 3. To use the Delay, Stop, or Break commands, from the right-side pane select the **Programming Control object** (scroll down to bottom of the project tree to find it).
- 4. Click the **Commands** tab, select **Delay**, and select the number of seconds (for example, **5** seconds). The delay appears in the left-side middle pane.
- 5. Drag and drop the **delay** command to the Script pane. Example: This will ensure that there is a 5-second delay after the projector powers on.

Elle Iools Help			
Programming	Script	Actions	
levice Events	Script	Execute Device Actions	
C Proceedings C Proce	When Family> Touch Scr pressed		C: Room Variables

4.4 **Programming with Conditionals**

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to program using *conditionals*.

A conditional is an "if" statement that asks a true or false question to the device.

Example: The steps below show how to use conditionals in programming. In this example, "when" a doorbell is pressed and the light is off, program the light to turn on.

Prerequisite

In this example, ensure that the devices you want to program (Controller, Doorbell and Theater Switch) are added and configured in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

The following example uses these devices in the project:

- Controller
- Doorbell
- Theater Switch

To program a conditional that turns on the light when the doorbell is pressed if the light is off:

1. In Composer, click **Programming**.

- 2. From the project tree, highlight **Doorbell** in a room.
- 3. Select the When the Doorbell is pressed event.

The event appears at the top of the Script pane (center pane).

Elle Look Help		1 Martine Control of C
Programming	Script	Actions
Period Everia Period Everia Period Everia Period Status Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Period Perio	ed	Encode Derica Action corchall is pressed Image: Im

- 4. From the Actions pane (right pane), click **Light Switch**.
- 5. Click the **Conditionals** tab, and select **Is Off**. The system displays the conditional you chose in the right middle pane.
- 6. Click the **blue question mark**, and drag it to the Script pane.

Composer 2.1.0 Sie Took Help			80
Programming	Script	Actions	
Device Events	Script	Execute Device Actions	
	Soci	Tis pressed	Theater Second Valables Theater Disner Green Valables Green Valables

7. From the Actions pane, click **Light Switch** again.

- 8. In the Commands tab, select **On**. The command you chose displays in the right middle pane.
- 9. Drag the **green arrow** directly on top of the **blue question mark** in the Script pane to make it a child under the **When the Doorbell is pressed** statement.

Tip: If you drag the action to the text, or you drag the action under the text into the open space, it places the *action* as an *equal* above the conditional. If you drag the action to the question mark, it becomes a *child* under the conditional. Watch the arrow to see in which direction it points to place the action as a peer or a child below the statement.



- 10. Go to your **Theater Switch**, and ensure that the light is off.
- 11. Press your **doorbell button**, and the light turns on.

4.4.1 Using Room Variables

Control4[®] room variables provide greater flexibility in programming, letting you program using events and actions at the room level.

Note: Most of the functions in Room Variables are available by selecting the Room object. Selecting the Room object is the recommended method for configuring the room. Whenever possible, use the Room object rather than Room Variables.

To use room variables:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click **Programming**. In this view listed under every room in the project tree is a Room Variables object.
- 3. Click to expand the **Room Variables** options. Room variables are available as events and actions.

Room Variables:

<u>Fi</u> le <u>T</u> ool	; <u>H</u> elp		
Progra	nming		
Device Eve	nts		
□ (4)	Room Variables 📃 🔨		
	CURRENT SELECTED DEVICE		
	CURRENT_MEDIA		
	POWER_STATE		
	CURRENT_VOLUME		
	A HAS_DISCRETE_VOLUME		
	A HAS_DISCRETE_MUTE A IS MUTED		
	IN_NAVIGATION		
	C USE_DEFAULT_VOLUMES		
	C DEFAULT_AUDIO_VOLUME		
	G DEFAULT VIDEO VOLUME		
	VOLUME_IS_LINKED		
	🔆 MUTE_IS_LINKED 🗧 🗧		
	C ROOMOFF_IS_LINKED		
	SELECTIONS_LINKED		
<			
CURRENT	SELECTED_DEVICE Events		
When CURRENT_SELECTED_DEVICE changes			
Monitoring			
Media			
Agents			
👹 Programming			

The room variables are described in the following table.

Events/Actions	Description
CURRENT_SELECTED_DEVICE	Lets you do programming when any device changes in the room.
CURRENT_MEDIA	Lets you do programming when any media changes in the room.
POWER_STATE	Lets you do programming when any device's power state changes from True to False in the room (read only). A device in the room is required to detect the power state.
CURRENT_VOLUME	Lets you do programming when the volume of the currently-selected audio path changes in the room (requires discrete volume). Use <i>conditional</i> programming.
HAS DISCRETE_VOLUME	Lets you do programming when any devices change in the room (requires discrete volume). Use <i>command</i> programming.
HAS_DISCRETE_MUTE	Lets you do programming when the Mute state is known (MUTE_ON or MUTE_OFF).
IS_MUTED	Lets you do programming when in Mute state (MUTE_ON).
IN_NAVIGATION	Lets you do programming when On-screen is available.

Events/Actions	Description
USE_DEFAULT_VOLUMES	Lets you do programming any time a selection changes to reset the default volume. For example, when changing from viewing a DVD to listening to music, the volume is reset to the default discrete set volume.
DEFAULT_AUDIO_VOLUME	Lets you program the default Audio volume.
DEFAULT_VIDEO_VOLUME	Lets you program the default Video Audio volume.
VOLUME_IS_LINKED	Lets you set programming not to affect already linked volume.
MUTE_IS_LINKED	Lets you set programming not to affect already linked mute state.
ROOMOFF_IS_LINKED	Lets you set programming not to affect already linked room off state.
SELECTIONS_LINKED	Lets you set programming not to affect already linked selections.
ROOM_HIDDEN	Lets you set programming to hide rooms from appearing on the navigation device.
MEDIA_SCENE_ACTIVE	Lets you set programming to set a media scene as active.

4.4.1.1 Variable Handling

In programming, Variables are easier to define than Conditional Loops.

Note: It is important to type the variable names precisely. A typographical error causes the program to fail.

Variable-handling enhancements:

- **Preserve user-defined variables**—Preserves the user-defined variable values (such as the current Dimmer light level) across a normal system restart. It may not preserve them if the system shuts down abnormally.
- **Program a system startup** *event*—Initializes variables or performs other programming at system startup with a system startup event (in Programming, select the **root** of the project, and then select the event **When the project is loaded**).
- **Define one Variable to equal another**—Defines one variable to equal another variable. This can be used to save and restore variable values.

Example: The level of a light or the volume of music in a room.

After this value is saved to the variable, you can restore the system variable to the value stored in the user variable. The system can then compare the two (2) variables and determine if it needs to reset one of them.

• Create the event "When a System reboots"—Sends an email notification to the Control4 Dealer that a customer's system rebooted, helping the Dealer monitor the system's performance.

4.4.2 Using Custom Agent Variable Agent Boolean

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to create custom variables in an *Agent* using a Boolean value.
In this example, when someone is at the door:

- Program to activate the Media Scene 'Someone is at the door,' and turn on the porch light.
- Program to play a song in the Bedroom and the Theater.
- When the Motion Sensor stops sensing motion at the door, program to turn the music and porch light off.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the following devices are added and identified in the project. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can set these up for you.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Porch Light Switch
- Bedroom music
- Theater music
- Motion Sensor

4.4.2.1.1 Create a New Variable Agent – Boolean

- 1. In Composer, click **Agents**.
- 2. Select Variable. The Variables view appears.
- 3. Click New.
- 4. On the dialog that appears, do the following:
 - a. Click New Variable.
 - b. In the drop-down menu, select **Boolean**.
 - c. Name the variable **Power State** and click **OK**. The default value is **false**.

Gempeen 2.1.0	🖃 🗖 🔀
Elle Iools Help	
Agents	Variables
Agents Add. Benove	My Playlists
Name Vendant 45/tre Arrouncements Moda Scenes Curtom Butters Enal Notification Vendates Name Type Class My Playfett vendel String Puwe State vendel Booleon	Value:
	New Variable O New Container DK Name: Powel State Cancel Variable Type: Toolien
Munitoring	
🕑 Media	
Agents	
2 Programming	
Director Status: Idle	Connected

4.4.2.1.2 Create a Media Scene "Someone is at the door"

- 5. Select the Media Scenes agent, and click New.
- 6. Name the Media Scene **Someone is at the door**. Click **OK**.

ents	10			
enita	Media Scenes			
Add Remove	Someone is at the door	Add Room Activate	Scene Dwactivate Scene	
né obře: are courcementés da Scenes né Butorin a Scenes accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele accele ac	Hew Scare Har	Indy Track Track Socce Socce Socce Socce Socce Volume Volume Made Mode Com So socce table Toom Socce Soccee Socce Soccee Socce Soccee	Kitchen Paile Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Moon Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor Nor	
	-			
Monitoring				
Monitoring Media				
Concernant and the second s				

4.4.2.1.3 Add the Rooms

7. Click Add Room, and add the Family Room and Kitchen.



8. Set the volume in the Family Room to **50**, and the volume in the Kitchen to **75**.

Composer 2.1.0	
Elle Iools Help	
Agents	Media Scenes
Agents Add. Remove	Someone is at the door Add Room Activate Scene Deadly ets Scene
Teare Variables Anouncements Anouncements Media Sciences Cultures Buffannine Intercom Version Market Sciences III (Copy I) Debles Market Sciences III at the door Party Munic	Discrete Volume Factor Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Source Sourc
Monitoring Media Apenis	
Programming	Note: Discrete volume settings are only applicable to source that support discrete volumes. If Selections are linked between norms any norm that it have gravitants of different dence types may rend in undergrad between.
Director Status: Idle	Connected

- 9. Click **Programming** to display the Programming view.
- 10. In the project tree and the Device Events pane, click to expand Variables, and select **Power State**.
- 11. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, click to expand Variables, and select **Power State**.

4.4.2.1.4 Add the Conditionals and Commands

- 12. Click the **Conditionals** tab.
- 13. In the Conditionals tab, click **Is False**, and drag the **blue question mark** to the **Script** pane.

e Loois Help		
rogramming	Script	Actions
evice Events	Script Execute	Device Actions
G Conservation Conservation	When the variable Front>POWER_STATE changes	Connected Connected

14. Click the **Commands** tab.

- 15. In the Commands tab, click **Set to True**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *first* subset item of the *first* conditional.
- 16. In the Device Actions pane, select Light Switch.
- 17. Click the **Commands** tab.
- 18. In the Commands tab, click **On**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *second* subset item of the *first* conditional.

Composer 2.1.0			
Elle Icols Help			10 0 0 10
Programming	Script	<u> </u>	Actions
Device Events	Script	Execute	Device Actions
G Rom Venden G Rom Venden G G Rom Venden G G Rom Venden G DIRREM SELECTE DATE G DIRREM SELECTEDATE G DIRREM SELECTION G DIRREM VENDE G DIRREM VENDE	When the variable Fro changes Translates-Power State is fail to no of the Theoler - Lipit	ie .	

- 19. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, select Media Scenes.
- 20. Click the **Commands** tab.
- 21. Click Activate in the Commands tab, and drag the green arrow on top of the blue question mark in the Script pane to make it *third* subset item of the *first* conditional.
- 22. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane under Variables, select Power State.
- 23. Click the **Conditionals** tab.
- 24. In the Conditionals tab, click **Is True**, and drag the **blue question mark** to the **Script** pane (this is the *second* conditional).
- 25. Click the Commands tab.
- 26. In the Commands tab, click **Set to False**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *first* subset item of the *second* conditional.
- 27. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, select Light Switch.
- 28. Click the **Commands** tab.
- 29. In the Commands tab, click **Off**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *second* subset item of the *second* conditional.
- 30. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, select Media Scenes.
- 31. In the Commands tab, click **Deactivate**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *third* subset item of the *second* conditional.



- 32. In the project tree and in the Device Events pane, select **Media Scenes** and choose the event **Someone is at the Door**.
- 33. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, select the **Family Room** object. (Repeat the next four steps for the Kitchen also.) **Note**: Bedroom and Theater are shown in the next figure.
- 34. Click the Commands tab.
- 35. In the Commands tab, click Select Media.

rogramming	Script	Actions
evice Events	Script	Device Actions
G Room Variables G For G Variables G Variables G Variables G Programming Control G Astone G Astone G Astone	When media scene 'Someone is at the door' activates Select the channel "50s Hits" in Redroom Select the channel "50s Hits" in Theater	B Man C Fanity C (Anno) C
🗿 📕 Browse For Media	X	Switch Middle Dimmer
Media Type Aburro Aburro Aburro Playlist Name Dool Music Movies Movies Boodcast Audio C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C C		Right Dimmes
Selected Media: Mom's Favorites	DK Cancel	Turn off Family
F		Commands Conditionals
No. Scenes Events Acus Scenes Comeone is at the door	-	Turn the Room Oll Select Media
aty Munic		
Monitoring		Select an Audio Device
Media		Family-Digital Moda v
Agents		Select a Video Device
Programming		Family) Talesmon Se
		C Commands
		() Lommands

- 36. In the dialogue that appears, select the album and song that you want to play when Someone is at the Door executes, for example, 'Knock Three Times' by Lynn Anderson (or in the example Mom's Playlist). Click OK.
- 37. Drag the green arrow to the Script pane.

- 38. Repeat Steps 33-37 for another room.
- 39. In the project tree and in the Device Events pane, select **Motion Sensor** under **Front**, and choose the event **When the Motion Sensor senses motion**.

4.4.2.1.5 Add the Boolean Values

- 40. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, click to expand Variables, and select **Power State**.
- 41. In the Conditionals tab, click **Is False**, and drag the **blue question mark** to the **Script** pane (this is the *third* conditional).
- 42. In the Commands tab, click **Set to True**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** to make it the *first* subset of the *third* conditional.
- 43. In the project tree and in the Device Events pane, choose the event **When the Motion Sensor stops sensing motion**.
- 44. In the project tree and in the Device Actions pane, click to expand Variables, and select **Power State**.
- 45. In the Conditionals tab, click Is True, and drag the blue question mark to the Script pane.
- 46. In the Commands tab, click **Set to False**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the **blue question mark** to make it the *second* subset of the *third* conditional.

Results: The Porch Light turns on and plays a song in the Family Room and Kitchen (or the rooms you selected) whenever the Motion Sensor senses motion at the front door.

4.4.3 Using Custom Agent Variable Agent Number

Use the Control4® Composer HE Programming view to create custom variables in an agent using a numeric value.

In this example, program one (1) Keypad button to toggle between turning on the Theater Dimmer and the Theater *Switch*.

Prerequisite

Ensure that the correct devices are added and identified in the project. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can do this for you.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Dimmer (Theater)
- Light Switch (Theater)
- 6-Button Keypad

4.4.3.1.1 Create a New Variable Agent – Number

- 1. In Composer, click **Agents**.
- 2. Select Variables. The Variable Agents view appears.
- 3. Click New.
- 4. On the dialog that appears, do the following:
 - a. Select New Variable.
 - b. Name the variable Keypad releases.

- c. Use the Variable Type pull-down menu to select Number.
- d. Click OK.

Composer 2.1.0		
e Took Rep		
gents	Variables	
ents Add Remove	My Playlists	
lame 🔨		11
ariables	Value:	
nnouncements		
ledia Scenes ustom Buttona		
mai Notification		
Vercom 🤹 💌		
riables New Delote		
lame Type Class		
ty Playlists variable String lower State variable Boolean		
	New Variable	
	New Variable 🔿 New Container 🛛 OK	
	Name: Keypad inleases Cancel	
	Valiable Type: Number in 💌	
100000		
Monitoring		
Media		
Agents		
Programming		
ctor Status: Idle	A	Connected

- 5. In the Variables pane, select the variable **Keypad releases**. The available variables for your devices appear in the right pane.
- 6. Enter the value as **0** (zero).

4.4.3.1.2 Create an Event

- 7. Click **Programming** to display the Programming view.
- 8. In the project tree and in the *Device* Events pane, select 6 Button Keypad.
- 9. Click Button 1 on the 6 Button Keypad.
- 10. Select **Press** for the *event*. The event appears at the top of the Script pane.

4.4.3.1.3 Create the Actions

- 11. In the Actions pane, scroll down to view the agents.
- 12. Click to expand Variables.
- 13. Select Keypad releases.
- 14. Click the **Commands** tab.
- 15. In the Commands tab, select the following to add 1 to the present value:
 - a. Select the radio button by the plus (+) sign. Ensure the plus sign is selected.
 - b. Select **1** (one). The *action* appears in the Actions pane.
- 16. Drag the green arrow icon to the Script pane.

4.4.3.1.4 Create the Conditionals

- 17. Click the **Conditionals** tab.
 - a. Select the Is radio button option.
 - b. Select equals (=) sign.
 - c. Select 1 (one).

- 18. Drag the **blue question mark** below the previous *command* in the **Script** pane. This places the *conditional* Action parallel to the previous Action command.
- 19. In the Actions pane, select **Theater Dimmer**.
- 20. In the Command tab, select **On**. The action command appears in the Actions pane.
- 21. Drag the **green arrow** to the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a subset of this conditional item.
- 22. In the Actions pane, scroll down to the Agents.
- 23. In the Variable agent, select Keypad releases.
- 24. Click the Conditional tab.
 - a. Select the Is radio button option.
 - b. Select equals (=) sign.
 - c. Select 2 (two).
- 25. Drag the **blue question mark** to the blank space under the previous Action command. This places the conditional Action parallel to the previous Action conditional.
- 26. In the Actions pane, select Light Switch.
- 27. In the Command tab, select **On**. The action command appears in the Actions pane.
- 28. Drag the **green arrow** to the **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a subset of the conditional item.
- 29. In the Actions pane, scroll down to the Agents list.
- 30. In the Variable agent, select Keypad releases.

Programming	Script		Actions	
Device Events	Script	Execute	Device Actions	
Concertorius C		-	A Construction of the second sec	es = 0 Condionals

- 31. In the Commands tab, select the following:
 - a. Select the Set to Value radio button.
 - b. Set the value to 0 (zero). The Action command appears in the Actions pane.
- 32. Drag the **green arrow** icon to the **blue question mark** icon in the **Script** pane to make it a *second* subset of the conditional.

4.4.4 Using Custom Agent Variable Agent String

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Programming view to create custom variables in an Agent using a numeric value. **Note**: The steps in this section are for more advanced Composer users. This example includes many steps.

In this example, you will program Button 4 on a Keypad to toggle through four (4) playlists.

Prerequisite

Ensure that the correct devices are added and identified in the project. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can do that for you.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- 6-Button Keypad
- 4 Playlists: Mom's Favorites, Dad's Favorites, Choral Music, and Kid's Music

4.4.4.1.1 Add a New Variable

- 1. In Composer, click **Agents**.
- 2. Select Variables. The Variables agent list appears.
- 3. Click New.
- 4. On the dialog that appears, do the following:
 - a. Select New Variable, and name the variable My Playlists.
 - b. In Variable Type, use the pull-down menu to select String, and click OK.

Composer 2.1.0	
Ble Look Help	
Agents	Variables
Agents Add. Benove	Keypad releases
Nane A Valables Store Amouncements Meda Scores Lusten Buttons Intercon	Value: 0
Variables New. Delete	
Name Type Close MyPloyfat variable Sisra PoverState variable Boolean Keppad releanes variable Number	New Variable New Variable New Container Nama: Produta Variable Type: Stime
A Monitoring	
🕤 Media	
Agents	
Server Programming	
Virector Status: Idle	Convected

4.4.4.1.2 Set Up Mom's Favorites Playlist in the Theater

- 5. Click **Programming** to display the Programming view.
- 6. In Programming, select 6 Button Keypad in the Theater from the *Device* Events pane.
- 7. In 6-Button Keypad Events, click **Button 4** on the Keypad.
- 8. In the Device Actions pane, scroll down and click to expand Variables.
- 9. Select My Playlists.
- 10. In My Playlists Actions pane, click the **Conditionals** tab, and enter the name of a *playlist*, for example, **Mom's Favorites**.
- 11. Drag the first **blue question mark** to the **Script** pane.

Programming	Script	Actions
levice Events	Script Execute	Device Actions
Constant System C	When Theater>6-Button Keypad button 4 is pressed ? If Variables >My Playlists EQUAL TO Mom's Favorites	Control State Control

- 12. In Device Actions, select the Theater room object.
- 13. In Theater Actions, select Media.
- 14. In the window that pops up, select Playlists, Mom's Favorites, and then click OK.
- 15. Drag the **green arrow** icon on top of the first **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *first* subset of the *first conditional*.

ye Iools Help	N	Sector All Care
Programming	Script	Actions
levice Events	Script Execute	Device Actions
Spirider System	When Theater>6-Button Keypad button 4 is pressed Variables-Mb/Plagists COUAL TO Mom's Favorites Select the playful Thom's Favorites' in Theater	Select 1% Only Faces Select 1% Only F

- 16. In Device Actions, select My Playlists.
- 17. In the Commands tab under My Playlists, enter the name of the next playlist that you'd like to play; for example, **Mom's Favorites**.
- 18. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the first **blue question mark** to the **Script** pane to make it a *second* subset of the *first* conditional.

The next time the button on the Keypad is pressed, the value of the variable will be Mom's Favorites (Dad's Favorites is shown below), and will then cue that playlist in the Theater.

Programming	Script		Actions
Device Events	Script	Execute	Device Actions
Inder and Screen Inder Andread Screen Action Screen Action Screen Action Screen Action Screen Action Screen Statuton Keybol Monitoring Monitoring Action Status Sorger Table	When Thexter>6-Butt pressed Vertable>-Mp Playfete = M Select the playfet "Mon"s for Select the playfet "Select the playfet "Mon"s for Select the playfet "Select the playfet the select the sele	TO Mom's Favorites m's Favorites	Constant Constant

19. In Device Actions, scroll up, and select the 6 Button Keypad in the Theater.20. In 6 Button Keypad Actions, click Button 4.

21. Click the **square of color** to choose the color you want Button 4's LED to be when Mom's Favorites plays. Choose the color in the menu that pops up (in this example: green), and click **OK**.

Programming	Script	-	Actions
Device Events	Script	Execute	Device Actions
Control Service Control S	When Theater>6-Button Keypad button pressed Variables-Mp Paylists FOULL TO Mon't Favorites by Variables-Mp Paylist Fouries favorites in Theater Select the playlist "Mon's Favorites" in Theater Bailc color: Define Catton Color:	4 is	

22. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the first **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a *third* subset of the *first* conditional.

Programming	Script	Actio	ons
Device Events	Script	Execute Device	e Actions
Spreider System S	When Theater>6-Butto pressed I Variables-May Playlets COUAL Variables-May Playlets - Man Celect the playlet - Man Set LED: 1 on color to Color (A	n Keypad button 4 is Disords Favorities Transfer en Transfer 255, R=0, G=0, D=176] on The	A Constant of Color (Ar-Color Area) Constant of Color (Area) Color Setting: Color Setting:

- 23. In Device Actions, scroll down and select Programming Control.
- 24. In the Programming Control Actions, select the **Stop** radio button.
- 25. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the first **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a *fourth* subset of the *first* conditional.

Note: It is important to add a **Stop** command here so that when the conditional is fulfilled, the programming will not continue. Because of the way this programming is set up when it's finished, without the stop, the button on the Keypad will always select the last playlist in the script.

Ble Iools Help		
Programming	Script	Actions
Device Events	Script Execute	Device Actions
Honotoring Monatoring M	When Theater>6-Button Keypad button 4 is pressed Trustates-Mp Phyles KOUAL TO Mont's Favorites Salect This plotter Mont's Favorites in Theater Salect This plotter Mont's Favorites in Theater Stop	A control server A co

4.4.4.1.3 Set Up Dad's Favorites Playlist in the Theater

- 26. In Device Actions, select My Playlists again.
- 27. In the Conditionals tab, next to 'Is' enter **Dad's Favorites** in the text box.
- 28. Drag the second blue question mark to the Script pane.
- 29. In Device Actions, select the **Theater**.
- 30. In Theater Actions, select Media.
- 31. In the window that pops up, select Playlists, Dad's Favorites, and then click OK.
- 32. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the second **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *first* subset of the *second* conditional.

4.4.4.1.4 Set Up Kid's Room Playlist in the Theater

- 33. In Device Actions, select My Playlists.
- 34. In the Commands tab under My Playlist Actions, enter the name of the next playlist that you'd like to play; for example, **Kid's Music**.
- 35. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the second **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a *second* subset of the *second* conditional.
- 36. In Device Actions, select the 6 Button Keypad in the Theater.
- 37. In 6 Button Keypad Actions, click on **Button 4**. Click the **square of color** to choose the color you want **Button 4's** LED to be when Kid's Music plays. Choose the color in the menu that pops up (in this example: purple), and click **OK**.
- 38. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the second **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a *third* subset of the *second* conditional.
- 39. In Device Actions, select Programming Control.

- 40. In the Programming Control Actions pane, select Stop.
- 41. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the second **blue question mark** to make it a *fourth* subset of the *second* conditional.
- 42. In Device Actions, select My Playlists again.
- 43. In the Conditionals tab, enter Kid's Music.
- 44. Drag the **blue question** mark to the **Script** pane to make it the *third* conditional.
- 45. In Device Actions, select the **Theater** room object.
- 46. In Theater Actions, select Select Media.
- 47. In the window that pops up, select **Playlists**, **Kid's Music**, and then click **OK**.
- 48. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the third **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *first* subset of the *third* conditional.

4.4.4.1.5 Set Up Choral Music in the Theater

- 49. In Device Actions, select My Playlists.
- 50. In the Commands tab under My Playlists, enter the name of the next playlist that you'd like to play; for example, **Choral Music**.
- 51. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the third **blue question mark** to make it a *second* subset item of the *third* conditional.
- 52. In Device Actions, select the 6 Button Keypad in the Theater.
- 53. In 6 Button Keypad Actions, click on **Button 4**. Click the square of color to choose the color you want button 4's LED to be when Kid's Music plays. Choose the color in the menu that pops up (in this example: red), and click **OK**.
- 54. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the third **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *third* subset of the *third* conditional.
- 55. In Device Actions, select Programming Control.
- 56. In the Programming Control Actions, select the **Stop** radio button.
- 57. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the third **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a *fourth* subset of the *third* conditional.
- 58. In Device Actions, select My Playlists again.
- 59. In the Conditionals tab, enter Choral Music.
- 60. Drag the fourth **blue question** mark to the **Script** pane.
- 61. In Device Actions, select the **Theater** room object.
- 62. In Theater Actions, select the Select Media radio button.
- 63. In the window that pops up, select Playlists, Choral Music, and then click OK.
- 64. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the fourth **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it the *first* subset of the *fourth* conditional.
- 65. In Device Actions, select My Playlists.
- 66. In the Commands tab under My Playlists, enter the name of the next playlist that you'd like to play; for example, **Mom's Favorites**.
- 67. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the fourth **blue question mark** in the **Script** pane to make it a *second* subset of the *fourth* conditional.
- 68. In Device Actions, select the 6 Button Keypad in the Theater.
- 69. In 6 Button Keypad Actions, click on Button 4.
- 70. Click the **square of color** to choose the color you want Button 4's LED to be when **Choral Music** plays. Choose the color in the menu that pops up (in this example: yellow), and click **OK**.

- 71. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the fourth **blue question mark** to make it a *third* subset of the *fourth* conditional.
- 72. In Device Actions, select Programming Control.
- 73. In the Programming Control Actions, select the Stop radio button.
- 74. Drag the **green arrow** on top of the fourth **blue question mark** to make it a *fourth* subset of the *fourth* conditional.
- 75. In Device Actions, select the Theater room.
- 76. In Theater Actions, select Media.
- 77. In the window that pops up, select Playlists, Mom's Favorites, and then click OK.

Note: You do this is because the first time the button on the Keypad is pushed, the string variable does not have a value, and nothing happens. This last command is created when none of the conditionals are fulfilled, something will play; each time the button is pushed thereafter, a conditional is fulfilled.

- 78. Drag the **green arrow** below the previous **Stop** command in the **Script** pane. It is not a subset of the previous conditionals, but a command on its own.
- 79. In Device Actions, select My Playlists.
- 80. In the Commands tab under My Playlists, enter the name of the next playlist that you'd like to play; for example, **Dad's Favorites**.
- 81. Drag the green arrow below the previous command in the Script pane.
- 82. In Device Actions, select the 6 Button Keypad in the Theater.
- 83. In 6 Button Keypad Actions, click on **Button 4**. Click the **square of color** to choose the color you want Button 4's LED to be when **Mom's Favorites** plays. Choose the color in the menu that pops up (in this example: green), and click **OK**
- 84. Drag the **green arrow** below the previous command in the **Script** pane. You do not need a stop at this point, because the programming automatically stops at the end of the script.

5. Programming with Agents

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to configure Properties, Delays and Agents.

An *agent* provides the ability to perform complex programming by using functional modules. Various types of agents are available, for example, Announcements, Email Notifications, Scheduler, Lighting Scenes, Wakeup, etc.

Example: The Scheduler agent lets you configure dates and times.

When using agents in the Programming view, you configure them in two (2) parts:

- 1. In the Agents view, you first **define** an instance of a type of agent.
- 2. In the Programming view, you **use** the instance of the agent for event programming.

Example: In the Agents view, you can create an instance of Custom Buttons where you identify all of the buttons you want to create. Then, in the Programming view, you program the Custom Buttons to perform specific tasks on your devices.

The "Agent Examples" section can guide you through the process for each type of agent available. Agents can vary greatly in functionality.

Note: Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply the agents are added and identified in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

5.1 Agent Types

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to add agents to your system.

Available agents:

- 4Store— Lets you set up and manage 4Store logins, apps, themes, and storage.
- Announcement—Provides the ability to play a pre-recorded .WAV file or to display a text
 message whenever a given event occurs. An audio announcement can play on any audio
 output device in the selected rooms. Likewise, a supporting text message or stand-alone text
 message can display on the Navigators in the selected rooms. Example: You can create a
 "Doorbell" announcement that will play a .WAV file (a tone or voice) and display the text
 message on the Navigators, "Someone is at the front door" each time a doorbell is pressed.
- **Custom Buttons**—Lets you create user interface buttons to use for specialized devices on the Navigators. See "Programming with the Room or Global Access Custom Buttons" in "Agent Examples."
- **E-mail Notification**—Lets you have an email message sent to your email address when specified events occur as defined in programming.

Notes:

- 1. Remote access is required to use the Email Notification agent.
- 2. Avoid setting up email notifications for events that occur frequently (such as when a motion sensor senses motion). If the email notification trigger event occurs too often, it will cause the system to become sluggish.
- Intercom—Provides the ability to set up the Intercom device groups and configure Intercom on the new 5" and 7" In-Wall Touch Screens or the new 7" Portable Touch Screens.
 Example: Set up device groups so you can send out a broadcast to each of the supported Touch Screens in that group.
- Lighting Scenes—Provides the ability to set up a Lighting Scene. Example: By pressing one button on a Keypad, you can turn on specific lights at set ramping levels. See "Programming with the Lighting Scenes Agent" in "Agent Examples."
- Media Scenes—Lets you create a scene that plays music in selected rooms on your Control4 system.
- **Macro**—Macro agents associate programming with *event*s. **Example**: You can create one macro to use in several different programming events.
- **Scheduler**—Defines conditionals of time to the system, and adds the ability to have scheduled events. See "Programming with the Scheduler Agent" in "Agent Examples."
- Screen Saver—Lets you set up a Screen Saver agent so you can create various Screen Savers.

- **SNMP Configuration**—Lets your Dealer set up to receive alerts if your home network malfunctions.
- **Timer**—Provides the ability to start a timer, stop a timer, or repeat a timer based on a given event and action. **Example**: If a motion sensor in the system turns on a light when it detects motion, then a timer can be used to turn off the light after 15 minutes. Alternatively, a timer can be set to repeat an action whenever the timer expires.
- **Variables**—A variable is a representation of information about the controlled devices, such as a power state or current level of the device, and it works much like a Media Scene. Variables provide other programming options not available by using *Command*s, *conditional*s, or *Loop*s. There are three (3) kinds of variables:
 - 1. Room Variables—Provide you with additional programming options not available from the Room object programming. Use Room object programming in preference to room variables whenever possible.
 - 2. Custom Variables—Let you define additional programming options using:
 - **Boolean**—Provides a true/false option. **Example**: The light level is 70 percent.
 - **Device**—Provides a list of device options.
 - **Number**—Provides a value option. **Example**: The light level is 70 percent.
 - **String**—Provides the option to enter a string.
 - **3. Container Variables**—Provide the ability to bind two (2) or more devices together using device variables. Container variables are available from the Agents view, and by highlighting variables.

Note: Issues with various implementations have been found. The use of container variables for future implementation is not recommended. Where possible, replace existing implementations with alternate programming.

- Video Wall—(10.5" Touch Screens only) Creates a video wall for simultaneous viewing and control of multiple video sources on multiple displays. A video wall is commonly used for viewing multiple sports or news channels while in the same room and incorporates multiple video displays and multiple cable/satellite tuners equipped with Digital Video Recorders (DVRs). The agent provides the ability to control these multiple video displays from the Wireless Touch Screen.
- Wakeup—Has the ability to initiate a pre-specified wakeup time in the Navigators. The Wakeup agent lets you play music, turn on lights, and change temperatures. See "Programming with the Wakeup Agent" in "Agent Examples."

5.1.1 Agent Examples

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to create and apply *agents* to *devices* in the Control4 system.

The following examples are used in the Agents-related sections of this document:

- "Programming with the 4Store Agent"
- "Programming with the Announcement Agent"
- "Programming with a Custom Buttons Agent"
- "Programming with the E-Mail Notification Agent"
- "Programming with the Intercom Agent"
- "Programming with the Lighting Scenes Agent"

- "Programming with the Macro Agent"
- "Programming with the Media Scenes Agent"
- "Programming with the Rhapsody Agent"
- "Programming with the Scheduler Agent"
- "Programming with the Screen Saver Agent"
- "Programming with the SNMP Configuration Agent"
- "Programming with the Timer Agent"
- "Programming with the Variables Agent"
- "Programming with the Video Wall Agent"
- "Programming with the Wakeup Agent"

Note: Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply agents are added and configured in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

5.1.2 Programming with the 4Store Agent

Use the Control4® Composer Agents view to manage 4Store apps and themes.

Note: Currently, you cannot perform any programming functions with this agent.

The 4Store agent provides these functions:

- Centralized logins. Manage 4Store logins from a central location.
- Update purchased 4Store apps. Allows you to update the list of purchased apps to be from Composer.
- Manage themes. Allows you to update the list of purchased themes from Composer.
- Manage storage. Purchased apps and themes can be stored on other storage devices. **Note**: The Control4 system allows up to 5 MB of files for the 4Store apps and themes. Obviously, this is not enough space for very many apps or themes. Options are available in this agent to allow additional storage. If you run out of space, an error message appears.

Prerequisites

- 1. Ensure that you have a valid 4Store account for the system. You'll have to go to the 4Store web site to purchase apps and themes.
- 2. Ensure that the storage devices you will use (e.g., Network File Storage and Controller) have been added and identified in the system.

To use the 4Store agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click Agents.
- 3. Click Add (in the 4Store bar) to add accounts.
- 4. Enter the 4Store login and password, and then click **Save**. The login information appears in the 4Store Accounts list. Use this list to add, locate and log in to your customer's 4Store accounts. After you've logged in, you can update their account and keep track of which apps and themes they've purchased.

ents	4Store	
Add Remov		
me	Please select from the configured File Storage Locations:	
ables Xe		
ouncements	Set Clear	
Ea Scenes tom Buttons	The 45 tore open can be contigued to use are of the evoluble atwage devices in the princt, including.	
Notification	"Had drive of a controller	
com 🔹	USB-attached storage device Network, attached storage device	
ore Add. Delet	te	
arts	Logged in User Not Logged in	
4Store Account		
4Store Account	Account Properties	
*	Account Properties	
Enter 4Store account	t info halow	
Enter Honore Boccourt	1073735538436	
Account Name	ord	
Account Password	Remember Password	
Accourtestado		
	Save	
Cancel	Save 893.22 KB / 4.13 MB	
Carce	Jare	
	Nalle Size	
	4Store 330.44 KB Navis 190.47 KD	
	Weather 360.6 KB	
anonano.		
Monitoring		
Media		
A second s		
Media		

5. Select an account in the list to log in to 4Store. The Account Properties pane is populated with the information you added when you saved it. Click **Activate** to log in to that account. **Note**: When you log in to an account from Composer Pro, all of the Navigators are logged into 4Store.

To select the storage:

- 1. Use the File Storage Locations drop-down list and select what to store your apps and themes to: Network File Storage or a Controller (see next figure). After you select the storage device, click **Update** to transfer the apps or themes to the new location.
- 2. Click Set.

Composer 2.1.0		
Elle I,pols Help		
Agents	4Store	_
Agents Add. Remove		
Name		
Variables	Please select from the configured File Storage Locations:	
45tore Announcements	Set Clear	
Media Scenes	Office->Network File Stockge	
Custom Bultons	TheateroHome Controller HC1000 V2/V3	
Email Notification	* Hard down of a constroller	
Intercom 🛩	USB attached storage device Network attached storage device	
4Store Add Delete		
Accounts	Logged In User: Not Logged In	
BevNoyce Doblirovin		
Sector Augusta	Account Properties	
	, audum i Toponios	
	Account Name BobBrown	
	Account Password	
	Remember Password	
	Save Activate	
	Used Space / Remaining 893.22 KB / 4.13 MB	
	Nane Size	
	45tore 330.44 KB	
	News 190.47 KB	
	Weather 360.6 KB	
Monitoring		
💮 Media		
🔛 Agents		
👹 Programming	Update	
irector Statum Idle	00	nnected

To update the apps and themes purchased for an account:

Click **Update** at the bottom of the page. This not only updates the list, but also all of the Navigators attached to this Control4 system. When you update, the list populates with the account's apps and themes and their size.

5.1.3 Programming with the Announcement Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to program this agent.

You can create an announcement that

- 1. Displays a text-message or Web page on any of the Graphical Navigators (TV on-screen menu, Touch Screens, or MyHome apps),
- 2. Plays a WAV-formatted audio announcement through any audio endpoint, or
- 3. A combination of the two.

Note: The Control4 system allows up to 10MB of files for the Announcement agent, and plays a maximum of 15 seconds per announcement.

Example: Create a 'Dinner is Ready' announcement that is activated when the family chef presses a custom-programmed button. When the button is pressed, the text message "Dinner is ready" displays on all of the On-Screen Navigators and Touch Screens in the home, while an audio file plays a dinner bell ringing.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply agents are added and identified in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- A Controller
- An audio output device (such as a TV or connected speakers)
- A Navigator with a screen (Touch Screen, TV On-Screen Navigator, or MyHome app)
- Any device involved in the triggering *event* (such as a Doorbell Contact, 3-Button Keypad. etc.)

To create a new Announcement agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the **Agents** view.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Announcements**.
- 4. Click New.

Announcements agent:

Composer 2.1.0	
<u>Fi</u> le <u>T</u> ools <u>H</u> elp	
Agents	
Agents	Add Remove
Name	
Variables 4Store	
Announcements	
Media Scenes Custom Buttons	
Email Notification	
Intercom	<u>×</u>
Announcements	New Delete
Name	
Come to Dinner You are being monitored	
Monitoring	
Media	
Agents	
😻 Programming	

- 5. With Announcements selected in the agents <name> pane, click New.
- 6. Add a name to the new announcement, and then click **Create**.

New Ani	nouncement Name 🛛 🔀
Name	
	Create Cancel

- 7. Set up the Navigator text message to be displayed.
 - Check the **Display Navigator Text/Image Popup** box.
 - Click Edit Text/Image.

Image No Image	⊙ File ◯ URL		•	Add	elete
 Text Messag Text 					
€ Text					<
🔿 Variable					~

• Enter a text message, a URL, or browse to an image (JPG, GIF, or PNG) to be displayed.

The text box accepts any HTML code. While certain links and scripts won't be handled, when the announcement is triggered, for example, if you put this text in an announcement, it will show up just as if it were a Web page.

The following text will display the latest snapshot of a Web page:

<HTML><BODY><IMG

SRC=''http://tbn0.google.com/images?q=tbn:1uOhCnlc3zbQgM:http://www.inkycircus.com/jargo n/images/mountain.jpg'' ALT=''pumpkin''>Visit W3Schools!</BODY></HTML>

Note: A static image file (JPG, GIF, or PNG) only has to be added to your project one time, because it is copied to the Controller. When added, it is available in the Text Message drop-down list for use in any additional announcements created.

- Select the time you want the text message to display by selecting a **Close after** drop-down option (supported display times are from 5 seconds to 10 minutes).
- Click Add/Remove and add the Navigators that will display the message. Click OK.
- 8. Audio file. Add a **WAV** audio file and set up the audio file to play (see figure below).

- a. Check the Play Audio File (.wav) box.
- b. (One time per audio file.) Click **Add** and browse to the .WAV audio file to add it to the dropdown list.

Note: An audio file only has to be added to your project one time, because it is copied to the Controller. When added, it is available in the Audio File drop-down list for use in any additional announcements created.

- c. Choose the **WAV** file from the drop-down list.
- d. Click Add/Remove Rooms and add the rooms where the audio file will play.
- e. Set the volume of the audio play for each room.

Note: Volume for the announcement can be set only on devices with discrete volume control.

le Ipols Help		
gents	Announcement	
ents Add. Rem	e Come to Dinner Execute	
fame (Line (Line)) anichts Stee Beda Screen an International (Line) Beda Screen an International (Line) Beda Screen an International (Line) Beda Screen an International (Line) Beda Screen and (Line) Beda Sc	Pippa Announcement Delay 0 seconds Show DK Duton (Choose Systems Hence Audo Announcement	tenove
Montoring Media Agents Fragramming	Cet Volance	

- 9. Click the **Programming** view.
- 10. Verify that the new Announcement Agent displays in the Actions list (bottom of list).

Composer 2.1.0		
Elle Iools Help		
Programming	Script	Actions
Device Events	Script Execute	Device Actions
Control and a set of the set	Source Emote	
Director Status: Idle		Connected

- a. Select Announcements.
- b. Make sure the 'Come to Dinner!' message displays in the Announcement Actions pane, and that the *command* is there (green arrow).
- 11. Program the announcement to play or display with a triggering event.

Example: Program a button-press event (left pane) to trigger the Announcement agent "Dinner is ready" (right pane) to run.

5.1.4 **Programming with a Custom Buttons Agent**

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Custom Buttons Agent to create up to four (4) custom screens to display on the Navigators (including Touch Screens and On-Screen devices).

Example: If you have a heated driveway or some other specialty device, you can set up a screen with custom buttons to operate the heated driveway from your Navigators.

5.1.4.1 Guidelines

- You can access each screen on the Navigators from the Control4 main menu or for a room from four (4) available tabs. For example, the heated driveway screen is accessed from a custom tab on the main menu. You can configure the tab to be viewed system-wide on all screens, or to view in one room.
- The Navigators allow up to four (4) tabs per room to access custom screens with custom buttons. Each screen can provide up to six (6) custom buttons for a total of 24 custom buttons. The four (4) tabs in each room can be allocated either as room or global tabs.
- On the Navigators, you can set up a room or global tabs. The example shows the creation of custom tabs that appear in the Front room to access a custom screen.

Note: If you want to create a Custom tab to appear globally, check the Global box next to the Screen Name. Because only four (4) screens are available for each room, if a Global button is added and another room already has four (4) screens, the Global button replaces the first screen in that room.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the correct devices are added and identified in the project.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Electronic Gate (In the Control & Audio Video Connections tab, ensure that the Electronic Gate is connected to Controller *Relay* Port 4.)

To set up a Custom Buttons agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click Agents.
- 3. Choose Custom Buttons.
- 4. From the list that appears in the left pane, select the **room** for the Custom Button.
- 5. For example, select **Family**.
- 6. When the Custom Buttons interface appears, in the Screen *x* area, click **Add**.

Sle Iools Helo	Custom Buttons		
Agents	and which which is an an or other state.		
gents Add Remove	Kitchen		
Name Analy Store S	Button 1: 0n/0ff Button 2: Button 3: Button 4: Button 5: Button 6: Romere Edit	Screen 2	Add Screen Screen Name: Button 1 Button 2 Button 3 Button 4 Button 5 Button 6 OK Cancel
Montoring	Add. E.dr.	Add Edd.	
Media Agents Programming			

7. Enter the name of the buttons that will appear on the Navigator.

Composer 2.1.0	
le Toole Fleib	
Agents Custom Buttons	
gerz Add. Remove Kitchen	
Name Garage Door States Batton 1: Dr/Oll Batton 1: Dr/Oll Batton 2: Dr Batton 2: Dr Batton 2: Dr Batton 3: Datton 3: Dr Batton 4: Datton 4: Datton 5: Dr Batton 1: Datton 3: Dr Batton 5: Dr Parton 4: Datton 5: Datton 6: Datt	
Mankoring Media Agents Programming	
ector Stolu: Ide	Connected

8. Enter the relevant information for the device.

The Screen Name is the name that appears on the access tab to enter the custom screen. The buttons are the names that appear on the custom buttons.

Example: For the Garage Door, enter the following:

- Screen Name: Garage Door
- Button 1: Toggle

- 9. Click **OK**.
- 10. Click the **Programming** view to program your Custom Buttons.
- 11. In the Device Events pane, scroll down to the agents and select the Custom Buttons agent.
- 12. In the Custom Buttons Events pane, ensure that **Family-Garage Door** is selected under the Event Screen next to Toggle, and then select the **Press** radio button. When custom button 'Toggle' on screen 'Garage Door' in Front is pressed, it appears at the top of the Script pane.

Composer 2.1.0	
Gle Iools Help	
Programming Scrip	pt Actions
levice Events Script	Execute Device Actions
G Programming Control G 4Store G Announcements	= He Office

- 13. In the Actions pane, select Garage Door.
- 14. From the Command tab, select the **Toggle the Garage Door** radio button. The action command appears in the Actions pane.
- 15. Drag the green arrow to the Script pane.
- 16. Select File > Refresh Navigators.

5.1.5 Programming with the E-Mail Notification Agent

IMPORTANT: An active <u>4Sight</u> Internet Service subscription is required for Email Notification to work. See Composer HE Getting Started or the Control4 System User Guide for details.

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE E-Mail Notification Agent to have an e-mail sent to an e-mail address automatically when specific events occur that you define in programming.

Example: If you want to know when the Basement door opens, you can set up an E-mail Notification agent to send an e-mail to your e-mail application's Inbox when the Basement door is opened.

- The E-mail Notification agent is a Control4 service. To use the E-mail Notification agent, *Remote Access* is required to facilitate a secure connection between the Controller and the Control4 service.
- The E-mail Notification agent uses templates to enhance usability. You can use a template to define a To, Subject, or Body for use when creating instances of the Email Notification agent.

See "Connecting to a Director" or "Setting Up Remote Access" in *Composer HE Getting Started*.

• Use the Programming view to define the individual instance that triggers an e-mail and completes the definition.

Example: A security threat to the house notified you of broken windows, doors opening, and motion detected in Away mode. In the template, you define Subject: Security Alert and To: fsmith@myemail.com. In the Programming view, you might define the zone. Examples of other incidents to use E-mail Notification include: Basement Door Opened, Front Gate Opened, Water Sensor detection, Carbon Monoxide Sensor detection, Motion Sensor detection, Sprinklers On/Off, etc.

Tip: When setting up an Email Notification agent, note the frequency that an *event* can happen, because if it is too frequent it can slow down the system. For example, if an e-mail is sent when a motion sensor detects motion, the frequent email messages could cause sluggishness.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the correct devices are added and identified in the project. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Door Contact Sensor

To set up an E-Mail Notification agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click Agents.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Email Notification**, and click **Add**. The New Template Name dialog appears.

Tip: Control4 now includes Control4 system and user-defined variables in the templates created using this agent. To use this function, your Control4 Installer can create or modify e-mail templates using Composer HE, Agents, Email Notification, and then use the **Add Variable** option.

- 4. Enter a name on the dialog that appears, for example, 'Security Alert.'
- 5. Click Create.
- 6. In Email Notification Template Name, select **Security Alert** for the Composer email screen to appear.
- 7. Fill out the information for the email you want sent to you when an event occurs.

Example:

To: fsmith@myemail.com Subject: Security Alert Body: The security of the Franklin Smith House may have been compromised.



- 8. Do the following as needed:
 - a. Click Send Email to test whether you receive an email to your email address.
 - b. Click **Save** to exit and go to the Programming view to set up the programming.
 - c. Click Reset to clear the To, Subject, and Body of the email to start again.
- 9. With the Agent template created, you can create one instance of the Security Alert for each security zone (or object).
- 10. Click **Programming** to display the Programming view.
 - a. In Programming under Theater, select **Door Contact Sensor**.
 - b. In Door Contact Sensor Events, select When Door Contact Sensor opens.
 - c. In the Actions pane, scroll down and select Email Notification.
 - d. Make any changes to the e-mail as necessary.
 - e. Drag the **green arrow** to the Script pane.
- 11. In the File menu, click **Refresh**.
- 12. Test the Email Notification agent by going to the door and opening it. An e-mail is sent to your Inbox with the Security Alert as a subject.

5.1.6 Programming with the Intercom Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to program this agent.

The Intercom agent lets you configure the 5" or 7" In-Wall Touch Screens or the new 7" Portable Touch Screens (C4-TSMC7) so that the Control4 system acknowledges the Intercom system and can communicate with it. **Note**: Only these Touch Screens models are capable of Intercom functionality.

You can send broadcasts, monitor a room, and other controls with this agent. **Example**: If you have an elderly parent living in their own home, you can create a macro and assign it to a keypad button. If your family member is in stress, they simply press the keypad button to notify you that something is wrong. Another example is a "Good Night" setting where all Touch Screens in the house can be set to "Do Not Disturb" enabled when it's time to go to sleep. Or you can monitor your kids' rooms after they've gone to bed to ensure that they're going to sleep when they should.

Example: This example demonstrates how to send a 'test' announcement to a Touch Screen in the Master Bedroom that indicates that the Master Bedroom is being monitored.

Tip: Many of the steps below (creating or removing groups, adjusting settings, etc.) can be performed on the supported Touch Screens. See the *System User Guide* for details.

Notes: (1) Broadcasting does not work in a room that's being monitored if that room is in Monitor Mode. When in Monitor Mode, you will not want the person in that room to be disturbed, for example, a sleeping child. (2) Before you use broadcasting, make sure your WiFi router is set to allow multicasting. Some routers do not allow multicasting. Check with your Dealer for details.

Prerequisites

The example below uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- 7" In-Wall Touch Screens
- Intercom license
- Intercom agent (see below)
- Kitchen
- Master Bedroom
- Macro agent

Note: An Intercom license must be assigned and active on your account.

To set up an Intercom agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the Agents view.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select Intercom.



5.1.6.1 Add New Intercom Group

To add an Intercom group:

An Intercom group is a set of Intercom-supported Touch Screens that can be identified by a specific group name. This saves time when you want to send a broadcast to a group of people. **Example**: You can create a group (John's Group) and then send a broadcast to that group.

You can create Intercom groups (groups of Touch Screens) and send broadcast messages them.

- 1. Select **Intercom** in the Intercom Groups pane, and click **New**.
- 2. Name the Intercom group, and click Add. Example: "John's Group."
- 3. Add the devices to the new group (see "Intercom Devices Tab" below).
- 4. Adjust the settings for each Touch Screen (see "Intercom Devices Tab" below).

5.1.6.2 Intercom Devices Tab

Group Properties:

You can add devices to an existing group of 5" or 7" In-Wall Touch Screens, 7" In-Wall Touch Screens V2, or 7" Portable Touch Screens. This lets the broadcaster from one Touch Screen send out broadcasts to the group of devices.

To add or remove devices in a group:

- Add: Select the device in the Intercom Devices tab, and then click Add. Click OK.
- **Remove**: Select the device in the right box of the Intercom Devices tab, and then click **Remove**. Click **OK**.

Intercom Device Properties:

IMPORTANT! Make sure you review with your Dealer all of your Intercom settings for the new Touch Screens with and without cameras in OS 2.2 before your Dealer finishes the upgrade to OS 2.2. For example, if Auto Answer was disabled in Intercom V1, the settings do *not* transfer when you upgrade a system to Intercom V2 in OS 2.2. Auto Answer is ON by default for Intercom V2 in OS 2.2. If you want Auto Answer disabled, the best method is to disable Auto Answer on all Touch Screens using the Intercom agent under Intercom Device Properties. Otherwise, you will have to go to the settings in each Touch Screen and disable them manually.

To add or remove settings for each Touch Screen:

Use the Intercom Devices tab to change the settings for each supported Touch Screen.

• Manual Answer Popup Timeout (seconds): Use the up or down arrow keys or type how much time is allowed to answer an incoming call.

You can set the following options for each Touch Screen in the Intercom Device Properties pane:

- **Exclude from Navigator**: Select if you do not want these options enabled. This option is useful when you want to broadcast messages to the Touch Screens.
- **Do Not Disturb**: Select to enable. When a broadcast or call tries to connect to another Touch Screen (for example, John's Room), the message or call is blocked, and the caller's Touch Screen displays a 'Do Not Disturb' or 'Station Busy' message from the 'John's Room' Touch Screen. On the caller's Touch Screen, tap **Close** to close the message.
- Auto Answer: Select to enable. When a call comes in from another Touch Screen, that Touch Screen rings and the caller's voice is heard (and video if activated). John, for example, (or whoever is in John's Room) can then speak to the caller from his or her Touch Screen.

- Send Video: (not supported on 5" In-Wall Touch Screens or 7" In-Wall Touch Screens). Select to enable. When a call comes in from another Touch Screen, the Touch Screen rings and the caller's voice and video appear (if activated) on the caller's Touch Screen. John, for example, (or whoever is in John's Room) can speak into his or her Touch Screen and the caller can see them on the screen. See the Control4 *System User Guide* for more details and examples.
- **Monitor Mode**: Select to enable. This monitors a room through the Touch Screen in that room. This option sends audio and/or video to the Touch Screen that is monitoring another room, for example, John's Room. See "Monitor a Room" in the Control4 *System User Guide* for more details.

Click **Apply Changes** when you're finished.

5.1.6.3 Example Programming with a Macro

Example: The steps below use an example where a macro is set up to monitor the Master Bedroom from the Kitchen using the Intercom on both 7" In-Wall Touch Screens.

To set up a program that monitors a room using the Intercom agent:

- 1. If the Macro Agent hasn't been added to the project, have your Dealer add it.
- 2. Create a new macro called Monitor Master Bedroom.
- In the Programming view, create programming for the "Monitor Master Bedroom" macro event (Programming > Macros in the Device Events pane, and then select the macro Monitor Master Bedroom).
- 4. Add the programming to start monitoring the Master Bedroom (**Programming > Actions > Intercom** in the Device Actions pane).
 - a. In the Commands tab, select the device that will be doing the monitoring: **7**" **In-Wall Touch Screen in the Kitchen**.
 - b. Select the Session Action: Monitor.
 - c. Select the Target Intercom Device that will be monitored (Master Bedroom).
 - d. Drag the green arrow to the Script pane.
- 5. Test the Programming by clicking **Execute**.

Tip: Add the macro to a Custom Home page on the Navigator; another option is to program this same action against a button press. There are four (4) buttons on the 7" In-Wall Touch Screens.

5.1.7 Programming with the Lighting Scenes Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to set up a Lighting Scene *agent*. Lighting Scenes let you set up lights in your home to pre-determined settings and *ramp rate*s.

Example: Set up the Bedroom Dimmer and Theater Dimmer to a pre-determined level and ramp rate when they are turned on. Turn the Dimmer off and on.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply agents to are added and configured in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

Controller

- Theater Dimmer
- Theater Switch
- 6-Button Keypad
- Bedroom Dimmer

To set up a Lighting Scenes agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the Agents view.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Lighting Scenes** and click **New**. The Lighting Scenes interface appears.

Agents	Lighting Scenes				
gents Add Remove		Plemove Load. Execute On Scene	Execute Off Scene	Sync This Scene	Sync All Scenes
New Construction of the Co	Fonly-SLett Dimmer 50 Hamp R. 1 Seconds	Family>Middle Dinnes Level: 20 \$ Ramp Rate: 1 \$ 1	Fanily-Right Dimmer Level: 90 © RampRate: 1 © Seconds w		
	Remove Load	Hev Scene Name Name Evening Lights Create [Cancel		
	Remove Loss	Name Evening Lights			
	Remove Loss	Name Evening Lights			

- 4. Enter a name for the Lighting Scene in the dialog that appears, such as **Evening Lights**.
- 5. Click Create.
- 6. The agent you created appears in the Lighting Scenes pane. Highlight the instance you just created, and click **Add/Remove Load** to continue.

Composer 2.1.0		
Elle Iools Help		
Agents	Lighting Scenes	
Agents Add. Remove	Evening Lights Add/Remove Load Execute On Scene Execute Off Scene Sync This Scen	e Sjinc Al Scenes
Name Custom Buttons Email Notification Intercom Egiting Scenes Macros	Fandy-Math Dimme Fandy-Midde Dimme Fandy-Right Dimme Lovel - Lovel - 50 2 20 2 50 2	
Rhapsody Scheduler	RampRate: RampRate: RampRate:	
Lighting Scenes New Copy Dome		
Name Evening Lights	Seconds M Seconds M Seconds M	
	Remove Load Remove Load	
A 3		
Monitoring		
(Media		
Agents		
2 Programming		
Director Status: Idle		Connected

- 7. Check the lighting loads for the Left Dimmer, Middle Dimmer, and Right Dimmer you want to add to the scene, and then click **OK**.
- 8. Set the desired settings for each load:
 - Dimmer Options
 - Level—Lets you set a lighting level as appropriate by using the bar or Level pull-down menu, such as **50** percent for the Bedroom Dimmer and **20** percent for the Theater Dimmer.
 - **Ramp Rate**—Lets you set the Ramp Rate, which is the speed used to get to the specified level. Use the pull-down menu to set the Milliseconds, Seconds, or Minutes of the ramp rate. Then set the amount of time you want for the level to change. **Example**: Set the time to **1** second for both the Bedroom Dimmer and the Theater Dimmer.
 - **Remove Load**—Lets you remove this particular load by clicking **Remove Load**.
 - **Switch Options**—You can turn the light on or off for the Lighting Scene. **Example**: Turn the light Off.
- 9. When you finish setting the Lighting Scene for each load, click **Execute On Scene**.

Note: Other buttons may apply as needed.

- Add/Remove Load. Click to add or remove Dimmers or Switches. Select the **Dimmer** or **Switch** from the tree and click **OK**.
- **Execute On Scene**. Click to have all Dimmers and Switches in this scene turn on when executed.
- **Execute Off Scene**. Click to have all Dimmers and Switches in this scene turn off when executed.
- **Sync This Scene**. Click to synchronize the behavior of the devices in this scene. Used mostly for updates and testing.
- **Sync All Scenes**. Click to synchronize the behavior of all devices in all scenes. Used mostly for updates and testing.

Agents	Lig	hting Scenes	1					
Ngents			Remove Load	Execute On Scen	e Execu	te Olf Scene	Sync This Scene	Sync All Scenes
Name Custom Buitons Email Notification Intercom Lighting Scenes Macoos Rhapnody Scheduler		ly >Left Dinner		Contraction Contra	FamilyoRig	Lovet 50 C Ramp Rate:		
Scheduler Jghting Scenes Name Evening Lights	A CONTRACTOR OF	1 Second		1 0 Seconda 🗙		1 C Seconda 💌		

- 10. A dialog appears that the scene is executed. Click **OK**.
- 11. Click the **Programming** view.
- 12. In the left pane, highlight the **device** to program.

Example: 6 Button Keypad

- 13. In the left middle pane, click the **top right button** (Button 4).
- 14. Select **Press** as the event to trigger and program. The event appears at the top of the Script pane.



- 15. From the Actions pane, scroll down to view the available agents in the project.
- 16. Highlight the **agents** that you want to configure.

Example: Lighting Scenes

The available commands appear in the Lighting Scene Actions pane and Commands tab.

- 17. Select the **command** to view it.
- 18. Drag the green arrow to the Script pane.

	Dorset.	I Frances
Programming	Script	Actions
Denice Events	Steir Evour Pressed Execute scene Evening Lights - OH'	

19. Press **Button 1** on the 6 Button Keypad, or click **Execute** in the Script pane to test the Lighting Scene.

5.1.8 Programming with the Macros Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to program this agent. Macro agents associate programming with *event*s. For example, you can create and name a macro to use in several different events. You can bring the macro in from a particular program in the Programming view > Programming Actions pane.

You can create macros agents:

- To use in various programmed events
- To use in custom pages
- To embed directly into the Navigators

See your Control4 Dealer or Installer for more information.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the correct devices are added and identified in the project.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Light Switch
- Navigator with a screen (Touch Screen, MyHome app, or Television)
- Any device involved in the triggering *event* (Doorbell Contact, 3-Button Keypad, etc.)

To create a new Macros agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. In the Agents pane, select Macros, and click New.
- 3. Name the new macro, for example, **Bob**, and then click **Create**.
To add the agent's programming script:

In this script, select the **Family Room Switch** which is on, and then turn off the switch in that room.

- 1. Click the **Programming** view.
- 2. In the Device Events pane, scroll down to **Macros** and select **Bob**. "When Bob is executed" appears in the Script pane.
- 3. In the Device Actions pane, select **Family** and the **Switch**.
- 4. Drag the green arrow 'Turn on Family > Switch' to the Script pane.
- 5. In the Device Actions pane, select Family and Switch again.
- 6. Drag the **green arrow** 'Turn off Family > Switch' to the Script pane.



 You can add this agent to many programs that you create if you want to perform similar tasks, or you can program the agent for a specific device. Example: You can assign this agent to Button 1 on a 3-Button Keypad to run the program when executed.

Note: A unique Macros agent cannot be edited or copied; only created or deleted. If you want to create a new Macros agent based on another one, you must create a new Macros agent.

5.1.9 **Programming with the Media Scenes Agent**

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Media Scenes agent to allow simpler multi-zone audio control. Media Scenes link source, volume, and room-off commands. With Media Scenes, you can configure one or more rooms in a system to play the same music at the same volume.

Example: A Media Scene for the entire house can include all the rooms in the Control4 system. Another Media Scene can include only the Master Bedroom and Bath. You can create any number of Media Scenes for any number of rooms.

Guidelines

- 1. To activate a Media Scene successfully (with the rooms being controlled simultaneously), activate the Media Scenes agent before starting any music playback.
- 2. Media scenes are persistent; when activated, a Media Scene remains active until deactivated or until the Controller is powered down. If a Media Scene is deactivated while music is playing, the music continues to play in the associated rooms, but the rooms are no longer controlled in unison. Therefore, music can be stopped in one room while it continues to play in another room.
- 3. You can set up the Media Scene one time, and activate it when desired. Then play the music.

To create a new Media Scenes agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. In the Agents pane, select Media Scenes, and click New.
- 3. Enter a name for your new Media Scene. Example: Party Music.
- 4. In the Agents pane, select **Party Music**, and then click **Add Room** in the Media Scenes pane.



5. The dialog box lists the rooms in your system. Check the **rooms** where you want to play your Party Music, and then click **OK**. **Example**: **Family** and **Theater**.

Tips: To remove a room from a scene, click **Remove Room**. To create another Media Scene, return to Step 1.



Tip: You can add all rooms on a floor by clicking **Main**. This automatically selects all other rooms in that category. You can include also all rooms in your entire system in the Media Scene by clicking **House**.

The rooms you selected appear in the new Media scene 'Party Music.'

Ele Iools Help				
Agents	Media Scenes			
Agents Add. Remove	Party Music	Add Room Activate	Scene Deactivate Sce	me -
Name	Discrete	Bathroom	Bedroom	Family
Variables 45tore Announcements Media Scenes Custom Buttime Enal Notification Intercom Intercom V	Volume Initial Current Volume Volume	Volume	Volume	Volume Selection
Media Scienes New Copy Delete Name Someone is of the door Party Music	-0	♥ Mute ♥ Room 0 ♥	Mute Room Off	U Mute U Room Off
	0 0 0 0 0	Remove Room	Remove Room	Remove Rosm
	Front	Gwege	Kitchen	Office
	Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume	Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume	Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume Volume	
	Remove Room	Remove Room	Remove Room	Remove Room
Monitoring	Theater			
Media Agents Programming	Volume Volume			

6. To activate the scene, click **Activate Scene** at the top of the screen.

To deactivate the scene, click the **Deactivate Scene** button.

- 7. You can program a button for your Media Scene. Do this by creating a new Custom Buttons agent.
 - a. In the Agents view, click **Custom Buttons**, and then below, click a **room**. In the Custom Buttons pane, click **Add**.

b. In the Add Screen dialog that appears, enter the name of the Custom Button, and then click **OK**.

Example: Click Theater and call the Screen name Media Scene. Name Button 1: On/Off.

The Custom Button name appears in the pane.

- 8. Click the **Programming** view.
- 9. In the Device Events pane scroll down, and click **Custom Buttons**. In the pane below, Custom Button Events, select the screen you want to program, and then select the **Press** radio button.

Example: Select the screen Family - Media Scene, and then select the Press radio button.

- 10. In the Actions pane, select Family.
- 11. In the Theater Actions pane under Conditionals, press the **Media Scene Active** button, and then the **True** button.
- 12. Drag the **blue question** mark to the Script pane.
- 13. In the Actions pane, scroll down and select Media Scenes.
- 14. In the Media Scenes Actions pane under Commands, press the **Deactivate** button, and then select **Party Music**.
- 15. Drag the green arrow on top of the blue question mark in the Script pane.
- 16. In the Actions pane, scroll up and select **Family**. In the Family Actions pane and in Conditionals, press the **Media Scene Active** button, and then the **False** button.
- 17. Drag the **blue question mark** to the Script pane.
- 18. In the Actions pane, scroll down and select **Media Scenes**. In the Media Scenes Actions pane and in Commands, press the **Activate** button, and then select **Party Music**.
- 19. Drag the green arrow icon on top of the blue question mark in the Script pane.



The Script pane now reads, 'When custom button 'On/Off' on screen 'Media Scene' in Family is pressed...Activate scene 'Party Music.'

20. To execute the scene, click **Execute**.

5.1.10 Programming with the Rhapsody Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents view to activate or disable a Rhapsody[®] agent.

Note: Rhapsody is a subscription-based music service that gives you unlimited access to a catalog of millions of full-length, CD-quality tracks. You can listen to any Rhapsody album, songs, or playlists whenever you want, in any room of your house through the Control4 system.

Prerequisites

- 1. Ensure that a Rhapsody account has been set up. See "Registering the System on my.control4.com" in *Composer HE Getting Started* or your Control4 Dealer or Installer for details.
- 2. Ensure that the devices you want to use for Rhapsody output are added and identified to the system.

To activate a Rhapsody agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Select Agents.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Rhapsody**, and then click **New**. The following dialog box appears in the right pane.

А	ccount Properties
Display Name	My Rhapsody
Account Name	
Account Password	
	Remember Password
Save	Reset Activate

- 4. Enter your Rhapsody account name and password.
- 5. Click Save.
- 6. Click Activate.

- To disable Rhapsody:
- 1. Start **Composer** and connect to a **Director**.
- 2. Click Agents.
- 3. Select **Rhapsody** from the agents list.
- 4. Select Disable Rhapsody.

5.1.11 Programming with the Room or Global Access Custom Buttons

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to create custom buttons for display on your Navigators. The Custom Button Agent lets you create up to four (4) custom screens to display on the three (3) Navigators (Mini Touch Screen, On-Screen, and Wireless Touch Screen - 10.5).

Example: If you have a heated driveway or some other specialty device, you can set up a screen with custom buttons to operate the heated driveway from your Navigators.

Each screen is accessed from the main menu or from a room from four (4) available tabs. For example, the heated driveway screen is accessed from a custom tab from the main menu. You can configure the tab to be viewed system-wide on all screens or to be viewed in only one room.

The Navigators contain up to four (4) tabs per room to access custom screens using custom buttons. Each screen can provide up to six (6) custom buttons for a total of 24 custom buttons. The four (4) tabs in each room can be allocated either as room or global tabs.

Note: On the Navigators, you can set up room or global tabs. The example shows the creation of custom tabs that appear in the Front room and access a custom screen. If you want to create a Custom tab to appear globally, check the **Global** box next to the Screen Name. Because only four (4) screens are available for each room, if a Global button is added and another room already has four (4) screens, the Global button will replace the first screen in that room.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply agents to are added and configured in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Electronic Gate
- Garage Door Sensor

To program using the Custom Buttons agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the Agents view.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Custom Buttons**.
- 4. From the list in the left pane select the **room** where you want the Custom Button to appear, for example, **Kitchen**.

e Iools Help	a second and a second as a		
gents	Custom Buttons		
erits Add. Remov	Kitchen		
Jame workens Jose monocenents das Scoren Juster Buforion terción mer Juster Panhy Kichen Behoom Otto Giorago Theater Font Bathoom	Button 1: Crv/01 Datton 2: Button 3: Button 4: Button 6: Remove Edc.	Auton 1: Togde Jutton 2: On Jutton 3: Off Jutton 4: Nation 5: Remove Edu.	
Munitoring Media Agents S Programming	Add. I.dl.	Add E.de	

- 5. When the Custom Buttons interface appears, in the Screen 1 area, click **Add**. In the next few steps, you enter the name of the buttons you want to appear on the Navigator device screen you are creating.
- 6. Enter the relevant information for the device.

Composer 2.1.0 le Tools Help			a.
sents Add. Remove	Custom Buttons		
Name Vace Vace Vace	Meda Scene Button 1: On/Off Button 2: Button 3: Button 4: Dutton 5: Button 5: Button 5: Button 6: Screen 3 Screen 3	Screm 2	Add Screen
Monitoring Media Agents Programming			
ector Statur: Idle			Connected

The Screen Name is the name that appears on the access tab to enter the custom screen. The buttons are the names that appear on the custom buttons. For example, using the Electronic Gate, enter the following:

Screen Name: Electronic Gate Button 1: Toggle

- 7. Click OK.
- 8. Create another button for the Garage Door Sensor.
- 9. Click the **Programming** view to program your custom button for the Garage Door.
- 10. Under Device Events, scroll down to the agents and highlight the Custom Buttons agent.
- 11. In the Custom Buttons Events pane, ensure that **Family Garage Door** is selected under Screen next to Toggle.
- 12. Select the **Press** radio button.

The event 'When custom button 'Toggle' on screen 'Garage Door' in Family is pressed' appears at the top of the Script pane.



- 13. Under the Actions pane, highlight Garage Door.
- 14. Click the **Commands** tab.
- 15. Select the Toggle the Garage Door radio button. The action appears in the right middle pane.
- 16. Click and drag the **green arrow** to the Script pane.
- 17. From the File menu, select Refresh Navigators.

Try the On-Screen Navigator, MyHome app, or another Navigator to see the Custom Button you just created.

5.1.12 Programming with the Scheduler Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to create a Scheduler agent. The Scheduler agent lets you schedule time on the system to trigger *event*s. You have the flexibility to program a specific one-time event, multiple events to re-occur daily, weekly, monthly, yearly, etc.

Example: Schedule a fun event to wake up dad by playing his favorite song at 7:30 AM on his birthday.

Prerequisites

- 1. Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply agents are added and identified in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.
- 2. Ensure the project tree includes the Controller.

To create a Scheduler agent:

- 1. Start **Composer** and connect to a **Director**.
- 2. Click the **Agents** view.

Composer 2.1.0		
Ele Ipols Help		
Agents Agents Agents Mare Vasides Citiles Scient Serent Plaquote Scient Serent Plaquote Scient Serent Plaquote Cuting Mathema Cuting Mathema Vale agent Vale agent	Agert Nane OK Agert Nane OK Intercom Herecom Statif Contraction Video Wal	
Monitoring		
(c) Media		
Agents		
Programming		
Director Statum Idle	Connect	ed

3. In the Agents pane, select **Scheduler**. The Scheduler interface panes appear.

Icols Help jents	Scheduler						6-49	AM F	6-28 PM
Add. Remove	List Day	7 Week 31 Mont	6				New		a second second
	Name	Time	Start Date	Repeats	EndDate	Next Occurrence			
hting Scerves cros oprody heiduler ereen Saver wi	Dads Bithday Bedroom Wakeup	7.30 AM 6 19 AM	4/15/2011 2/18/2011	Every year	None None	Friday, April 15, 201 Friday, March 11, 20	1 7 30 AM MST 711 6 19 AM MST		
eo Wall		Name: Dods Bit	hdav						
Mach2011 J 5 M T W T F S 7 7 20 1 2 2 4 5 6 6 7 8 6 901 112 13 14 15 16 17 10 19 30 27 32 2 32 42 5 26 27 27 32 2 30 31 2000 5 M T W T F S 1 2 4 5 6 7 0 9 100 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 170 10 20 12 22 23 24 5 26 27 28 28 30 1 2 4 5 26 27 28 28 30 1 2 3 4 5 9 6 7 7		Time © Time © Survice / Sur © Survice / S	me by +/- []	minutes(s) 2011_2			
Monitoring		Monthly							
) Media		Yearly							
Agents		Slop on							
Programming					OK.	Cancel			

- 4. In the Scheduler pane, click New.
- 5. In the New Event dialog, enter the relevant information for this Scheduler instance:
 - a. Enter the Name Dad's Birthday.
 - In Time:
 - Select the Time radio button.

Highlight the hour: **07**, minutes: **30**, and **AM**. Use the drop-down list to select each time separately.

• In Start Date, select one of the following:

Select the **Start** radio button. Use the drop-down list to select today's date.

Select **Start** on the radio button to choose an exact day, month, and year. Use the dropdown lists to make your selections.

• Select Repeats:

Select **Yearly**. **Example**: You want dad's favorite song to play at 7:30 AM. This dialog lets you schedule one-time events and recurring events.

Select **Stop on**, and use the drop-down list to select a month and year to stop this agent.

- b. Click **OK**. The event is now added to the list of events.
- c. To delete an event, select the event in the list, and click **Delete**.
- 6. Click the Programming view.
- 7. In the Device Events pane, select the **Scheduler** object at the bottom of the list.
- 8. In Scheduler Events, click **Dad's Birthday** event. The Script pane shows Dad's Birthday event.



- 9. Choose the **Device Actions** to initiate in the Actions pane.
- 10. Drag the actions to the Script pane. These scripted actions execute when Dad's Birthday event executes.
- 11. You can use the Scheduler agent in programming also to add Conditionals or Loops to your scripts.
- 12. Example: In the project tree (left pane), select the 3 Button Keypad.
 - a. In the Actions pane, scroll down and select the Scheduler agent.
 - b. Click the Conditionals tab, select Time, and Within 5 minutes before Sunset.
 - c. Drag the **blue question mark** to the Script pane.
 - d. In the project tree (right pane), select the light.
 - e. Click the **Commands** tab, select **turn the room on**, and drag the **green arrow** on top of the blue **question mark** in the Script pane.

When you press the top button on the 3 Button Keypad, if it is within 5 minutes before sunrise, the light comes on. The Scheduler agent lets you define one-time events and recurring events.

5.1.13 Programming with the Screen Saver Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Media view to set up and use a Screen Saver agent.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices you will use to set up a screen saver and store your photos (for example, a network-attached storage or USB device) are attached to the Primary Controller. If you use a USB device, ensure that it is formatted to FAT 32.

To set up a Screen Saver agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click Agents.
- 3. (First time only.) Click **Add** to add the agent to the Agents pane.

- 4. In the Agents pane, select **Screen Saver**.
- 5. Click New.
- 6. From the drop-down menu, select the File Storage Location.

Tools Help		
gents	Screen Saver	
eritz Add. Remove		_
	Please select hom the configured File Starge Locations: Office-1 Network: File Starge Please select the photo interval 15 sec The Scient Science and the photo interval The Science Science and the selection of the Science Science and the selection of the Science Science and the selection of the science and the selection of the Science Science and the science a	

- 7. Click the **Media** view.
- 8. Click Screen Saver in the Media pane.
- 9. Click **Add** to scan and add new photos to the Screen Saver pane from the device you selected in the Network Storage Location box.



10. To set up a custom screen saver on the Navigators, see the Control4 System User Guide.

5.1.14 Programming with the Timer Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to set up a timer. A Timer agent provides the ability to start a timer, stop a timer, or repeat a timer based on a given *event* and *action*.

Example: A motion sensor in the system turns on a light when it detects motion, and then a timer is used to turn off the light after 15 minutes. Alternatively, a timer can be set to repeat an action whenever the timer expires, such as a Bathroom fan that restarts each time the light switch is turned on.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply the agents are added and configured in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Any device involved in a triggering event (such as a sensor for a motion detector)

To set up a Timer agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the Agents view.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Timer**.
- 4. Click New.

🕒 Crea	e New Timer 🛛 🛛 🔀	
Name		
	Create Cancel	

- 5. Type the name of the new Timer (such as Bathroom Fan), and click Create.
- 6. In Interval, use the drop-down list to set the timer in seconds, minutes, or hours (hh:mm:ss), and then click **OK**.
- 7. Click **Start** to start the timer.
- 8. Click the **Programming** view.
- 9. Highlight the **Timer Action** (in the Device Actions pane), and ensure the new Timer Actions display in the **Commands** tab (Start, Reset, and Stop in the lower right screen).

Actions	
Device Actions	
G Announcements	^
🕀 🥝 Media Scenes	
🕀 🥝 Custom Buttons	
<u>G</u> <u>Email Notification</u>	
🗄 🍊 Lighting Scenes	
Genete Access	
G Rhapsody	
🗉 🍝 Scheduler	
🗈 🌀 Screen Saver	
Generation And Andrewski Andrew	
🗄 🍊 Wakeup	~
Timer Actions	
Start Timer 'Bathroom Fan'	
Commands Conditionals	
Commands Conditionals Select Timer: Bathroom Fan	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan'	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan'	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Change 'Bathroom Fan' Interval	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change 'Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 Chmcs hcmcs Note: You must stop and start an already-	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change 'Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 Chanse h:m:s Note: You must stop and start an already-	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change 'Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 Chanse h:m:s Note: You must stop and start an already-	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer 'Bathroom Fan' Change 'Bathroom Fan' Interval: Course 'A fan Start Sta	

10. Start, Restart, or Stop the timer as needed.

The following table outlines how the timer behaves depending on the state of the timer when a command is executed.

Command Executed is	And Timer is	Then Event	Affect on Timer
Start	Running	None	Restarts
Reset		Stop and Start	Restarts
Stop		Stop	Stops
Start	Not Running	Start	Starts
Reset		Start	Starts
Stop		Stop	Stops

Examples:

- When you execute a **Start** command through programming on a running timer, no event is fired and the time is restarted.
- When you execute a **Start** command through programming on a timer that is not running, the Start event is fired and the timer starts.
- When you execute a **Reset** command through programming on a running timer, the Stop and Start events are fired and the time is restarted.
- When you execute a **Reset** command through programming on a timer that is not running, the Start event is fired and the time is restarted.
- 11. Program to connect the timer to an event and action, and choose to **Start**, **Restart**, or **Stop** the timer.



5.1.14.1 Example Screens

See the example screens that follow. Notice how the timer is first used as an action, and then as an event.

Event Screen:

Programming
Device Events
Wakeup
Timer Events
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan 💌
When Timer 'Bathroom Fan' expires
⊙ When Timer 'Bathroom Fan' has been started
◯ When Timer 'Bathroom Fan' has been stopped
Status: 🥥 Stopped

Actions Screen:

Actions	
Device Actions	
🖃 🥝 Announcements	^
🖃 🥳 Media Scenes	
Custom Buttons	
🛓 🍊 System Diagnostics	
Email Notification	
🗄 🍊 Lighting Scenes	
🖬 🍊 Remote Access	
🗄 🍊 Rhapsody	
🗄 🍊 Scheduler	
🗉 🍊 Screen Saver	
i - C Timer	
🗄 🍊 Update Manager	I
🗄 🍊 Wakeup	~
Timer Actions	_
🖨 Start Timer 'Bathroom Fan'	
Commands Conditionals	
Commands Conditionals Select Timer: Bathroom Fan	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Select Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan'	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer 'Bathroom Fan'	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Select Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change Bathroom Fan'	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 kms Note: You must stop and start an already-	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 kms Note: You must stop and start an already-	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 kms Note: You must stop and start an already-	
Select Timer: Bathroom Fan Start Timer Bathroom Fan' Stop Timer Bathroom Fan' Reset Timer Bathroom Fan' Change Bathroom Fan' Interval Interval: 000000 kms Note: You must stop and start an already-	

5.1.15 Programming with the Variables Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents view to set up a Variables agent. Ensure that the devices you want to use for variables are added and identified to the system.

Variables provide other programming options not available using *Commands*, *conditionals*, or *Loops*.

There are three (3) types of variables you can use:

- 1. **Room Variables**—Provide you with additional programming options not available in the room object programming. Use Room object programming as a preference to room variables whenever possible. See "Using Room Variables."
- 2. **Custom Variables**—Let you define additional programming options using:

Boolean—Provides a True/False option. For example, the light is on or off. If the light is on, it is True. If the light is off, it is False.

Device—Provides a list of device options.

Number—Provides a value option. For example, the light level is 70 percent.

String—Provides the option to enter a string.

To program using a custom variable, in the Agent view select **Variable** and click **New** to set up a New Variable.

Example: Use one (1) Keypad button to toggle between turning on the Theater Dimmer and the Theater Switch.

3. **Container Variables**—Provide the ability to bind two (2) or more devices together by using the device variables. A variable is a representation of information about the controlled devices, such as a power state or current level of the device. It works much like a Media Scenes agent. Container variables are available in the Agent view by selecting **Variables**.

Note: Container variables are provided only for backward capability in Release 1.3 and subsequent releases. Issues with various implementations have been found. The use of Container variables for future implementations is not recommended. Where possible, replace existing implementations with alternate programming.

5.1.16 Programming with the Video Wall Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Video Wall agent to create a Video Wall for simultaneous viewing and control of multiple video sources on multiple displays.

A video wall is commonly used for viewing multiple sports or news channels in the same room. It incorporates multiple video displays and multiple cable/satellite tuners equipped with Digital Video Recorders (DVRs). The agent provides the ability to control these multiple video displays with the use of the Wireless Touch Screen.

Example: You can have a Video Wall with multiple video displays (center, left, and right) and the same number of satellites with the same functionality, service, and set of channels. You can use the Video Wall for replaying sports, news, or any user-specified set of channels, including full-control of the Video Wall through a single interface—the Wireless Touch Screen.

The following hardware is required to use the Video Wall agent:

- Controller and Navigator—Control4 Home Controller and Wireless Touch Screen.
- Video displays—One center and multiple auxiliary displays. A total of three (3) displays are supported, including screens, televisions, and video monitors.
- Video sources—Cable/Satellite tuner for each monitor. Each must provide the same broadcast on the same channel, e.g., ESPN is on Channel 110. For instance, each must have *DVR* capability.
- Video switching capability—The video source received on each video display can *switch* between each of the video displays. This traditionally is done using a video switching device, but can be accomplished using modulators also.
- **Audio output capability**—A mechanism to provide audio signal output for the center display. This is accomplished through the use of receivers and speakers.

Example: The following configuration steps include: three (3) Televisions, three (3) Satellite systems, one (1) Receiver, and one (1) Controller as shown.



Prerequisite

Ensure that your Control4 Dealer or Installer has added and identified the video wall devices to the system.

To add a Video Wall agent:

- 1. In Composer, click Agents.
- 2. In the Agents pane, select Video Wall.
- 3. In the Ultimate Sports Agents pane and in the Channel pane, select the channels you want available. Click **Add** to add them to the "Display these channels List." This is similar to adding them to a "Favorite's" list. The list you create is used for each monitor.
- 4. Using the three (3) panes at the bottom, use the pull-down menus to select the **Location**, **Video Source**, and **Starting Channel** for each monitor.



5.1.17 Programming with the Wakeup Agent

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE Agents and Programming views to program a Wakeup agent. The Wakeup agent lets you set wakeup times, lighting, music, and so on.

Note: Wakeup times set in Composer HE synchronize with the Navigators or MyHome apps. Likewise, wakeup times changed on the Navigators or MyHome apps will synchronize with Composer.

Example: At a specified time in the Navigators, in the Bedroom start playing music from a CD and ramp up the light progressively from 10 to 70 percent light level in 15 minutes. Thirty minutes before wakeup starts, set the temperature in the room to 72 degrees. After 15 minutes of playing music, turn on the TV and play the Local News.

Prerequisites

- 1. Ensure that the devices to which you want to apply the agents are added and configured in the system. Your Control4 Dealer or Installer can help you do this.
- 2. Ensure that you can play music in the project.
- 3. Schedule a wakeup time. See "Programming with the Scheduler Agent" for details.

This example uses the following devices in the project:

- Controller
- Digital Audio
- Bedroom Dimmer
- Gas Fireplace

To program using a Wakeup agent:

- 1. Start Composer and connect to a Director.
- 2. Click the Agents view.
- 3. In the Agents pane, select **Wakeup**. The Wakeup panes appear.
- 4. Click New.
- 5. On the dialog that appears, enter a **name**.

Example: Bedroom Wakeup

6. Click OK.

Tools Help ents	Wakeup		
	Wakeup Scenes	Execute Scene	
	Wakeup Scenes	Execute scene	
me cros	Scene One		
apoody			
veduler	🖌 Media	Ughts	Temperature
een Saver		Const.	C Execute thermostal "Wake" program event
eo Wall	PLAYLIST	-	Note: only available with the Cantrol
keup 💊		Level	Wireless Thermostat
eups New. Copy Delete		70 0	and the second
	섹	10	 Set Temperature
ne la	Choral Music	4	Check here if your thermostal utilizes
toom Wakeup	Criste Plane	Ramp Rate:	a single set point
		- 15 0	72 C Heat Set Point
	Choose Media.	Wakeup	80 Cool Set Point
		(TANKADA)	00 CON SELLORY
	Shuffle Repe	fine and a second	
	N 1	ame: New Wakeup	Diffeet
	Volume	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Before Wakeup
	-Volume N	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Volume	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Before Wakeup
	Volume	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Before Wakeup
	Volume		Before Wakeup
	Volume 56	OK Ca	ocel
	Volume ISE		Before Wakeup
	Volume 56	OK Ca ninste(s) alter Scene One	Cell © Store Wakeup
	Volume 56	OK Ca	ncet 0 Betree Wakeup After Wakeup Temperature (© Encurs fremontal "Wake" program event
	Volume 56	DK Ca	Cell
	Volume 56	OK Ca	ncet
Maniforing	Volume 56	DK Ca	Cell
Manikaring	Start Scene Two 15 C Proadcast Video	OK Ca	ncet
	Volume 56	DK Ca	ncet
Maniformg Media	Start Scene Two 15 C Proadcast Video	Invite(1) after Scene One	ncet
1941 Dec	Start Scene Two 15 C Proadcast Video	DK Ca minute(s) after Scene (he - Level - Rece Aster - Re	Ced O mix(a) O Botre Walksup After Walksup After Walksup After Walksup Descute themsoful "Walk" program event Mate: only available with the Contol4 Writess Themsoful Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Mate: Set Ford
Media	Volume N Start Scene Two 15 C Mods Broadcart Video 4 - KTW-DT1	OK Ca	ncet
Media Agents	Volume N Start Scene Two 15 C Mods Broadcart Video 4 - KTW-DT1	DK Ca minute(s) after Scene (he - Level - Rece Aster - Re	Ced O mix(a) O Botre Walksup After Walksup After Walksup After Walksup Descute themsoful "Walk" program event Mate: only available with the Contol4 Writess Themsoful Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Mate: Set Ford
Media	Volume Start Scene Two Mods Broadcart Video 4 - KTM-DT1 Choore Meda.	OK Ca ainute(s) alter Scene Ore	Ced O mix(a) O Botre Walksup After Walksup After Walksup After Walksup Descute themsoful "Walk" program event Mate: only available with the Contol4 Writess Themsoful Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Set Terrorstate Descute themsoful available Mate: Set Ford

- 7. Enter Wakeup Scene 1 information.
 - a. **Media**—Click **Choose Media**. Checked by default. Use the drop-down list to select **Albums**, and then click a particular album and song you want to play when the Wakeup starts, such as Norah Jones "Sunrise." Set the desired **volume** using the scrollbar or the drop-down list.
 - b. **Lights**—Use the scrollbar or set the Light Level to **70**, and use drop-down list to set the Ramp Rate to **15** minutes.
 - c. **Temperature**—Set the temperature to **72** degrees Fahrenheit to come on **30** minutes before Wakeup starts.

jents	Wakeup	
rAs Add. Remove	Wakeup Scenes	Execute Scene
ane A	Scene One	(I) Temperature
Modeli Mirel Mirel Mirel Mirel Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Modeli Mo	PLAYLIST PLAYLIST Doord Music Doord Music Doord Music Doord Music Doord Music Doord Music Playtin Playtin	Long The order demontal "Walds" program event Natio order available with the Control With order available with order available with the Control With order available with
	Volume	

- 8. Enter Wakeup Scene 2 information.
 - a. **Scene 2**—Check **Wakeup Scene 2** and set the Start time to **15** minutes after Wakeup Scene 1. Set the desired **volume** for Wakeup Scene 2 using the scrollbar or drop-down list.
 - b. **Media**—Click **Pick Media** and use the drop-down list to select **Broadcast Video**. Highlight a local **channel**, (for example, 4-KTVX), and click **OK**. Set the Volume to **70**.
 - c. Lights—De-select the box to make no changes for Wakeup Scene 2.
 - d. **Temperature**—De-select the box to make no changes for Wakeup Scene 2.

ile Iools Help			-		_				
gents			Wakeup						
gents	Add_	Remove	Wakeup Scenes			Exec	ute Scene		
Name Macros Rhapsody Scheduler		~	Scene One		R	Lights		V Temperature	
Screen Saver Imer Vakeup		2		•• ••20 For Media		7	-	C Every de thermost at "Na/ak e" constant everd	×
Yakeusa Nen Name Bodrom Wakeup	• <u>) (Copy</u>	Deiete	Abum Playlis Movie Broad Broad	ts.		Channel II 2 3 4 4 5 5 6 7 9 9 9 9 10 11 12 13 13	Name KUTV KUTV KJZZ KTV40T1 KSL L0CAL KSL L0CAL KUEN KUEN KUEN KUEN KUEN KUEN KUTHOT1 KSTU KSTU	Description NUTV 25 Bit Lake NUTV 25 Bit Lake NUTV 25 Bit Lake NUTV 25 Bit Lake NUTV 25 Bit Lake Desc IV PBS USA PBS USA PBS USA NUTV 25 Bit Lake KSTU 13 Sak Lake	in and in a second seco
Monitoring	102		4-KTV/C	Selected Media		P.	an a	OK Cano	el
Agents			Choose Mer	Sa	50 S S	2 Minuter	1	Heat Set Point Cold Set Point Cold Set Point Cold Set Point	

9. Click the **Programming** view.

Composer HE User Guide

Note: Your scene saves automatically, even when you leave the Agents view.

- 10. In the left pane, scroll down to view the available agents.
- 11. Select the **Scheduler** agent event.

The agent event appears at the top of the Script pane.



- 12. In the Actions pane, scroll to the bottom to see the available agents.
- 13. Highlight the Wakeup agent. The available commands appear.



14. Under the **Commands** tab, do the following:

- a. Highlight the Wakeup scene you want to use, such as Bedroom Wakeup.
- b. Highlight the location to play the scene, such as Bedroom.
- 15. Drag the **green arrow** to the Script pane.
- 16. When you finish, click **Execute**.

5.1.17.1 Adding More Devices

To include an additional device to the Wakeup scene:

- 1. In the project tree under Device Events, if you want to include additional devices in your Wakeup scene, scroll to the bottom of the project tree.
- 2. Highlight the **Wakeup** agent.
- 3. Highlight the **Bedroom Wakeup**. The Wakeup event appears at the top of the Script pane.
- 4. Under the Actions pane, select the **device** for which you want to trigger the actions when the Wakeup event happens. **Example**: Select **Fireplace**.
- 5. Click the **Commands** tab.
- 6. Select the **Turn the Bedroom** ->**Gas Fireplace on** command. The action appears in the right middle pane.
- 7. Click and drag the **green arrow** to the Script pane.
- 8. Click **Execute** to execute the command.

5.1.17.2 Bedroom Wakeup Example

At the specified time in Navigators:

- 1. Thirty minutes prior to wake-up time the temperature rises to 72 degrees.
- 2. The album of choice starts playing at 6:45 AM.
- 3. The lights start ramping up to 70 percent light level by 7:00 AM.
- 4. The fireplace turns on.
- 5. In 15 minutes, Wakeup Scene 2 begins.
- 6. The TV turns on to the local news at 7:00 AM. The Wakeup is completed.

Note: You can schedule the wakeup time from your Navigators.

6. Related Composer HE Tasks

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE menu bar and views to perform the following sections.

- "Using Backup As for Project Configuration and Media"
- "Connecting to a Director"
- "Exiting Composer"
- "Getting Controller Project Configuration"
- "Loading the Project Configuration"
- "Searching a Topic"
- "Controlling Devices from the Interface"
- "Refreshing Navigators"
- "Viewing the Index"

6.1 Using 'Backup As' for Project Configuration and Media

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE File menu to back up your project's configuration. When you start Composer HE and change your configuration or settings, Composer HE will ask you if you want to back up your project. You can back it up using a different file name if you'd like.

To back up the file to a PC and save it as a different file name:

1. From the File menu, select **Backup As**.



2. Type the new file name for your backup. Example: Jones Project.

Backup Project	As	? 🔀
Save in:	🕼 Desktop 🛛 🕑 🗇 📁 🖽 -	
My Recent Documents	My Documents My Computer My Network Places Shortcut to Departments on C4fs01	
Desktop		
My Documents		
My Computer		
	File game: Jones Project	Save
My Network	Save as type: Control4 Project(".c4p)	Cancel

3. When prompted, click **Yes** if you want to back up your media information. It's always good practice to do so.

6.2 Connecting to a Director

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE menu bar to connect to a Director if you don't use the Startup screen to connect.

To connect to a Director:

- 1. Start Composer.
- 2. From the File menu, select Connect to Director.
- 3. From the Directors dialog, choose the **Director** (the network address of the Controller you are connecting to), and then click **Connect**.

G Directors		
Name Steph home-controller-300-	Address	Connect Cancel
		Add Remove Refresh

6.3 Exiting Composer

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE menu bar or main menu to close and exit Composer HE.

To exit Composer HE two (2) ways:

- 1. From the Composer main menu, click **Exit Composer**.
- 2. From the File menu, select **Exit**. The system will ask you if you want to back up your project. It is always good practice to do so.

Ei	Media Tools Help	
	<u>Cl</u> ear Project Ctrl+N	
	Load Project Ctrl+O	
	Connect to Director	
	Disconnect from Director	_
	Backup Ctrl+S	
	Backup <u>A</u> s	_
	Refresh F5	
1	Refresh Navigators Shift+F5	
Y	E <u>xi</u> t	

6.4 Getting Controller Project Configuration

Use the Control $\!\!\!^{\textcircled{8}}$ Composer HE startup screen or menu bar to access the latest Controller configuration.

To get the existing project configuration from a Controller:

- 1. Verify that your PC and the Controller are connected to the same network.
- 2. You can connect two (2) ways:
 - From the Composer startup screen, click Director on Local Network.



• From the File menu, select **Connect to Director**.



When you connect to the Controller's Director, if it exists, the project configuration appears in Composer.

6.5 Loading the Project Configuration

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE startup screen or menu bar to load a project.

WARNING: Loading a project will cause the current project configuration to be replaced. To avoid losing your current project, back up your file first.

Prerequisite

Verify that your PC and the Controller are connected to the same network.

To load the project configuration from a PC to the Controller:

1. Connect to the Director (you can do this two ways):

• From the Composer HE startup screen, click **Director on Local Network**.



• From the File menu, select **Connect to Director**.



- 2. From the File menu, select Load Project.
- 3. Click Yes when prompted to back up the project.
- 4. Choose another project file to open. **Example**: Noyce.c4p. When you see the new project displayed in the Monitoring view, the project is loaded to the Controller, and you are connected.

1940 Ing	List View					
119	Noyce > Home > House > Main > Entry Way		List View			
)	Nopce > Home > House > Man > Entry Way	TTRAFT.	Name Front Porch			
*	Level	3-Button Keypad By Garage	Levet			
House	Name: Switched Dutlet	6-Button Keypad - Entry				
EntryWay	Level (6-Button Keypad - Entry				
Hall Light to Garage	Noyce > Home > House > Main > Dining					
3 Button Keypad By Garaç	Name: Table Light	Name: North Wall Lights				
Front Porch						
	Nopce > Home > House > Main > Living	Name: Fan Family Room	Leases			
😑 💽 Dining	Level	Level	6-Button Keypad - Family Room			
Table Light	Name: Back Porch	Name: Heat Tape	•			
North Wall Lights North Wall Lights	Level	Level	Speaker Point			
Light - Fam South Wall	Nopce > Home > House > Main > Kitchen					
Fan - Family Room	Name: Disposal	Name: Table	3 Button Keypad			
6-Button Keypad - Family F	Name: Main Lights					
Heat Tape	Level	control4_IPhoneFull				
Speaker Point	Noyce > Home > House > Main > Family Bo	m				
Kitchen Siposal		Cable TV	UHFAHF			
Table	Touch Screen - 7"		< UHFAMF			
3-Button Keypad	dist Dish Network	Name: Receiver	Name: Tuner			
Main Lights	Name: Wi		Name: DVD			
2	Name: Wi	🐒 Situt Audio	Real Ovo			
toring	Name: Television					
a		System Remote Control 5R-250	Home Controller HC200			
	Name: Satelike	control4_IPhoneFull	System Remote Control SR-150			
ls	•					
ramming	Name: Control4 Wireless Ther Temp: 73 F Mode: Heat	Name: Media Player	Name: Tuner 2			
	Nosce > Home > House > Main > Guest Bat	~~	æ			

6.6 Searching a Topic

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE menu bar to search for a Help topic. Other topics may be available on the Control4 web site.

To search for Help topics:

- 1. From the Help menu, select **Contents**.
- 2. When the Help file opens, click the Search tab.
- 3. In the keyword box, type the topic or keywords to locate the list of related topics, and then click List Topics.
- 4. In Select Topic to display, click a **topic** from the list of links.

Tip: You can use the Index to search for keywords by clicking the Index tab.



6.7 Controlling Devices from the Interface

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE main menu to configure devices.

Prerequisites

Ensure that the device is added and configured in the project. Check with your Control4 Dealer or Installer to help you do that.

To control a device:

- 1. From the project tree or Devices pane, double-click the **device**.
- 2. When the Device Control window appears, use it to control the device from the software interface or to set parameters (such as configuring LED lights on Dimmers) temporarily.



Note: If you make changes in the Device Control windows for a device, it only changes the device settings temporarily. Use the Properties pane or Programming view to change the device settings permanently.

6.8 Refreshing the Navigators

Use the Control4[®] Composer HE menu bar to refresh your Navigators after you've made changes to your system. You refresh the Navigators when you change a setting in the system, attach a device, etc.

To refresh the Navigators:

From the File menu, select Refresh Navigators.

Tip: New media appears automatically in the Navigators unless you have a device that is disconnected or has changed locations.

G	Composer 2.1.0
File	Tools Help
	Load Project Ctrl+O
	Connect to Director Disconnect from Director
	Backup Ctrl+S Backup As
	Refresh F5 _{le}
	Refresh Navigators Shift+F5 ly Garac
	E <u>xi</u> t
	6-Button Keypad - Entry 9 Dining 1 Table Light 1 North Wall Lights 1 North Wall Lights 1 North Wall Lights 1 North Wall 1

6.9 Viewing the Index

Use the Control4® Composer HE menu bar to view the Index.

To access the Help Index:

- 1. From the Help menu, select Index.
- 2. View the list of available topics and keywords.
- 3. Double-click an entry to locate the topic, or select an entry and click **Display**.



7. Glossary

4Sight: An Internet service that provides a connection to the Home-Automation System any time and from any place worldwide.

Α

AAC: Advanced Audio Coding. A successor to the MP3 format. A standard, lossy compression and encoding scheme for digital audio. Touts better sound quality.

action: An activity that occurs when an event prompts it to do so.

agent: In Control4 programming, agents provide the ability to perform complex programming by using functional modules. There are various types of agents; for example, Announcements, Email Notifications, Scheduler, Lighting Scenes, Wakeup, etc.

AV: Audio Video

С

CD: (Compact Disc) - An optical disc that stores digital data. This format is compatible with Control4 products.

client: A software or hardware device that communicates to a server for feedback from the server via an application for the user.

Command: A 'do' statement; actions the Director communicates to a device.

Composer: The Control4 software used to design and define a Control4 Home-Automation System.

Composer Pro: Composer is used to set up and configure Control4 devices to communicate with each other in a Home-Automation System.

conditional: An 'if' statement that asks a true/false questions which are acted upon in Composer programming.

connection: Binding or linking devices together in Composer so they can communicate with each other.

contact: Contacts are generally used to monitor the status of something (door, window, water sensor, etc.) and can be hooked up through a security panel or directly using a Control4 Controller or Contact/Relay Extender. Contacts connected to a Control4 Controller or Contact/Relay Extender can be configured either as NC (normally closed) or NO (normally open).

Control4 system: A Home-Automation System designed and developed by Control4.

Controller: The main device that makes Home Automation possible. There may be multiple Controllers within a Control4 system. The Controller that runs Director is referred to as the Primary Controller.

D

device: A component that requires a device driver; code that is used to allow the Control4 system to work with that device.

device driver: Every device in the Control4 system needs a corresponding device driver to control the device.

DHCP: DHCP (Dynamic Host Configuration Protocol) - A protocol used between a network client and a DHCP server (usually a router or access point) that dynamically assigns IP addresses from a predefined list to clients on a network.

Digital Audio Player: Provides digital audio streaming capabilities from a Controller with hard disk space for music and movies.

Director: Each Control4 Controller (such as a Home Controller HC-500) ships with pre-installed Director software (Linux based) embedded in the device. The Director communicates with Control4 products and third-party products to enable Home Automation and interaction of individual devices.

Composer HE User Guide

Director runs the Control4 devices. Composer Pro is the software used to connect to and program a system Director that resides on a Controller.

DriverWorks: The DriverWorks SDK is used to create two-way drivers for audio video (AV) and non-AV devices.

DVD: (Digital Versatile Disc) – A media format for video and data storage.

DVR: Digital Video Recorder

Ε

end point: The end point is the final point (device) on the defined path over which audio and/or video content is routed to a room. An example of this would be a TV or Receiver.

Ethernet: Uses Ethernet category 5 (CAT5 or CAT5e) wiring to transfer data. Ethernet uses a star network topology that allows multiple points to communicate to a single point. The Speaker Point® and Mini Touch Screens use Ethernet to communicate to the Control4 Controller.

event: An action; used to trigger Composer programming when programming Control4 devices.

F

file format: A format used by applications to store/read files.

FLAC: Supported by Control4 for software release 1.8, this is a free, open source, lossless audio codec format that supports tagging, cover art and fast seeking. Audio is compressed with no loss in quality.

G

gateway: (router)- Provides a means of communicating between two separate networks.

Η

home network: A network installed in the customer's home that provides an Ethernet or wireless connection so that Control4 devices can communicate with each other.

Home-Automation System: The Control4 system: a line of Home Automation products that communicate with each other over Ethernet, WiFi, or ZigBee for a total Home Automation experience.

Intercom: A two-way audio and/or video communication method using Control4 devices.

Interviewer Wizard: An automated setup program in Composer that builds a project for Home Automation.

IR: A device controlled using a wireless remote control device. Commands are sent via pulses of infrared light to the device.

L

LCD: (Lighted Crystal Display) - A display used with some Control4 interfaces.

LCD Navigator: An LCD device used to control lighting, music, videos, etc., on an LCD screen. **Linux:** An operating system used by several Control4 devices.

List Navigator: A System Remote Control device uses a Navigator that lists the options.

Live Connection: A term used in Composer Pro to indicate an actual connection to the network.

Loop: A type of conditional in programming; a 'while' statement; for example, "while the sprinklers are on..."

Μ

Media Database: Media information is stored in the Media Database, which will permit users to view the media from the Navigators.

MP3: A music format that makes streaming audio available.

Ν

Navigator: A Control4 Navigator used with the Control4 system to control lights, music, videos, etc. Navigator is software that the customer interacts with using a Universal Remote Control, On-Screen Navigator, Touch Screen, or LCD Screen.

0

On-Screen Device: Allows you to select the controller (Media Controller or Home Theater Controller) in the room that controls the source for the on-screen display.

Ρ

playlist: A list of songs compiled in a list. The list can be compiled by songwriter, album, song type, or any combination.

Power Over Ethernet (POE): A Control4 device that is Ethernet controlled.

programming: A machine-readable artificial language used to express computations that can be performed by a device.

project tree: A tree view in Composer where the project is layered by the larger branches (Home, Office, etc.) and then the lower branches (floor, rooms, etc.), and finally to the leaf level (drivers).

R

ramp rate: The rate that a Dimmer ramps up its voltage.

relay: An electrical switch that opens and closes. A relay is controlled by another electrical circuit.

remote access: The ability to access a device from a remote location.

Remote Director: Connects you to the home network while working in Composer from a remote location.

retrofit: The ability to set up a Home-Automation System in an existing structure or home. Compare this with new building construction.

RJ-45 jack: An eight-pin jack used to connect CAT5e network cables to devices through Ethernet signals.

router: See gateway. Functions similar to an AP but with additional functionality for controlling the network; for example, coordinating traffic between different networks.

S

serial-controlled device: Serial-controlled devices with an RS-232 interface and control protocol often have a higher level of controllability than IR-controlled devices. Examples of serial-controlled devices are projectors, multi-disc DVD changers, etc.

switch: An extension of a router that adds more Ethernet ports to support additional devices or clients on the local network.

system event: An action that causes another action; for example, if a projector turns on, it enables the other devices in the system that work with the projector.

system remote: System Remote Control

System Remote Control: A Control4 System Remote Control is a universal solution that replaces System Remote Control devices from other manufacturers, and includes programmable buttons. This System Remote Control can access on-screen (Graphical) Navigators.

Т

Touch Screen: A Touch Screen is a Home-Automation System Navigator that controls the home's lighting, music, videos, and other devices on the Home-Automation System.

U

UI (user interface): The preferred term is Navigator. The Control4 interface used with Control4 devices to control Home Automation, such as Touch Screens or On-Screen Navigators.

universal remote: Universal remote control. A third-party remote control that can be programmed to replace other remotes in the home so that only one remote is needed, replacing all others. Control4 System Remote Control devices are a type of universal remote control.

USB: Universal Serial Bus) - A format used with USB sticks that plug in to a USB port on Control4 devices.

V

Virtual Connection: A term used in Composer Pro to indicate a connection outside the network.

Virtual Director: A connection to a virtual Controller only (a PC is the Director host rather than the Controller). Projects created or edited here are benign until the saved project is loaded onto a Controller.

W

WiFi: Uses bi-directional wireless technology to transfer data. WiFi (wireless fidelity) devices "connect" to each other by transmitting and receiving signals on a specific frequency of the radio band using a wireless access point. This technology uses the star network topology. WiFi uses high bandwidth 802.11.

wired network: Uses Ethernet Category 5 (CAT5) wiring to send and receive data between devices connected to a network.

wireless access point: A router extension with an antenna that communicates with WiFi devices and clients in the home. A wireless hub that connects to the wired network, and distributes the wireless signal.

Wireless Switch: Uses the ZigBee. UL listed dimmer. Single or multi-gang. Has an air gap to cut power.

WLAN: Wireless local area network.

WMA: (Windows Media Audio) – Audio data compression technology developed at Microsoft; an audio file format that competes with MP3.

Ζ

ZigBee: A wireless network that uses bi-directional wireless mesh network technology to transfer messages from one device to another. Unlike a star network topology where devices can only send messages to each other by sending them first to a single central device (which then delivers the message to the recipient device), a mesh network topology allows the devices to forward messages from one device to another, thereby extending the effective range of the network. Uses low bandwidth 802.15.4. 250 devices are allowed per controller but Control4 recommends 125.

ZigBee Pro: The 1.1 version of ZigBee that provides improvements in standardization by: allowing more interoperability with other Control4 devices, support for home automation profiles, and improves the scalability of multiple ZigBee access points.

8. Index

4Store Agent, 54, 56 AAC files, 10 Action, 28 Actions pane, 45 Actions, described, 29 Add commands and conditionals, 41 Add DVDs. CDs. 12 Add new variable, 47 Add/Remove Load, Lighting Scenes, 73 Agent examples, 55 Agent types, 54 Agent, Custom Agent Variable Boolean, 38 Agents, 5 Agents view, 53 Agents, in programming, 31 Agents, programming, 53 Album tab, 25 AM radio, 19 AMG. 12 AMG lookup, media, 10 Announcement Agent, 54, 59 Announcement example, 59 Announcement, add text message, 61 Audio output, 93 Audio Video, Room Properties, 8 Auto scan, 21 Backup As, 99 Backup system configuration, 99 Basic programming, 29 Blue question mark, 42 Blue question mark, programming, 35 Boolean, 92 Boolean values, 44 Break command, in programming, 33 Cast and Synopsis tab, 27 CD, add, 12 Change localization options, 8 Change Password, 9 Change project date, time, 8 Change project name, 8 Change Project Properties, 9 Change project settings, 8 Change zip code, 8 Character set selection, 9 Commands tab, 32 Composer HE Getting Started, 5 Composer HE, main view, 7 Conditional loop, programming, 38 Conditionals tab. 41 Conditionals, in programming, 34 Connect to Director, 101

Contact Information, 2 Container Variables, 55, 92 Control4 System Quick Start Guide, 5 Control4 System User Guide, 5 Copyright, 2 Cover Art, not found, 12 Create an action, 45 Create conditional, 45 Create event, 45 Custom Agent Variable Agent String, 47 Custom buttons, 54 Custom Buttons Agent, 54, 64 Custom Buttons, in Navigators, 64 Custom Variable, 92 Custom Variables, 55 Date. 9 Delay command, in programming, 33 Delete media, 12 Device Actions, 86 Device Control window, 104 Device controls, 7 Device Events pane, 45 Device Properties, 8 Device status, check, 8 Devices, add to Wakeup Scene, 98 Digital Audio, 11 Digital Audio Player, and Controller, 11 Digital Audio sources, 11 Dimmer options, and Lighting Scenes, 73 Director on Local Network, 101 Director, connect, 100 Disc Changer, 11 Disc Changer, and media setup, 12 Disc Changer, auto scan, 21 Disc Changer, scan media, 13 Disclaimer, 2 DVD, add, 12 **DVR**, 92 Edit CD information, 25 Edit DVD information, 27 Edit media, 12 Edit media information, 25 E-Mail Notification Agent, 54, 66 Event. 28 Events, described, 29 Example, Actions pane, 91 Example, Events pane, 91 Example, Lighting Scene, 74 Example, program commands, 31 Example, using conditionals, 34 Examples, agents, 55

Examples, events and actions, 28 Execute Off Scene, and Lighting Scenes, 73 Execute On Scene, and Lighting Scenes, 73 Exit Composer, 100 External storage device, use, 22 File extension, add, 16 FLAC files, 10 FM radio, 19 Global Access Custom Buttons, 81 GNU, 2 Gracenote, 2, 12 Gracenote lookup, media, 10 Green arrow, 42 Green arrow, and programming, 32 Intercom agent program with, 68 Intercom Agent, 54 Internet radio setup, 19 iTunes. 10 Keypad releases, variable, 44 Latitude. 9 Legal Notice, 2 Lighting Scenes Agent, 71 List view, 6 Load Project, 103 Locale, 9 Longitude, 9 Macro Agent, 54 Macros Agent, 75 Media, 5 Media Auto-Scan. 15 Media Controller, 10 Media Controller, and media lookup, 12 Media database, 10 Media Database, 12 Media Managers, 10 Media Monkey, 10 Media Player, auto scan, 21 Media Player, scan files, 15 Media Player, set up videos, 15 Media scanning, status messages, 16 Media scene, 40 Media Scenes Agent, 54, 76 Media view. 10, 11 Media, playlist setup, 9 Media, remove, 17 Media, scan, 10 Media, setup, 9 Monitor system status, 6 Monitoring, 5 Monitoring view, 6 Movie tab, 27 MP3, 10

MPEG. 2 Multiple video displays, 92 Multiple video sources, 92 Navigator, Room Properties, 8 Navigators, and media selection, 10 Navigators, refresh, 105 Network file storage, 11 Network share, 10 Network-attached storage, 22 New Event dialog, 85 New variable agent, Boolean, 39 New variable agent, number, 44 Online help, 103 OS 2.2.5 Password, 8 Playlist, create, 23 Playlist, example set up, 48 Programming and Intercom agent, 68 Programming commands, 31 Programming in HE, 28 Programming view, 5, 31 Project name, 9 Project properties, 8 Project tree, 11 Project, backup, 99 Properties pane, 6, 7 Push Setting Control, 9 Push Settings From Project, 9 Radio stations, set up, 18 Refresh Navigators, 105 Related Documents, 5 Remove media, 17 Rhapsody Agent, 80 Rhapsody playlist, 23 Room object, 36 Room Properties, 8 Room Variable, 92 Room Variables, 55 Room variables, descriptions, 37 Room variables, in programming, 36 Room Variables, setting up, 36 Room variables, using, 36 Save As, project, 99 Scan Digital Audio media, 11 Scan media, 10, 12 Scan Now, 17 Scanning iTunes, 16 Schedule, 16 USB drive, 16 Windows Media Player, 16 Scheduler Agent, 54, 83 Scheduler agent, example, 31 Scheduler pane, 85

Screen Saver Agent, 55, 86 Script pane, 31 Script pane, example, 35 Script pane, programming, 29 Script, defined, 29 Search media titles. 12 Search media, Disc Changer, 13 Security, 9 Set up media, 11 Set up media auto scan, 21 Sony 777 Disc Changer, 10 Sony Disc Changer, auto-scan, 16 Speaker Point, 11 SSL, 8, 9 Start timer, 88 Stop command, in programming, 33 Stop Scan, 17 Stop timer, 88 Switch options, and Lighting Scenes, 73 Sync All Scenes, Lighting Scenes, 73 Synch This Scene, and Lighting Scenes, 73 System security, 9 Television, set up channels, 17

Test media control, 21 Text/image, edit, 60 Time, 9 Timer Agent, 55, 88 Timer behavior, Timer Agent, 89 Timezone, 9 TV, set up channels, 17 UHF/VHF, 17 USB drive scan, 16 USB drive, playing media, 22 Variable, add new, 47 Variable, agent Boolean, 38 Variables agent, 47 Variables Agent, 55, 92 Video switching, 93 Video Wall Agent, 55, 92 Volume, add to announcement, 62 Wakeup Agent, 55, 94 WAV file, add to announcement, 61 Windows Media Player, 10 Windows Start menu, add media files, 12 XM radio. 19